VISA 2021/163283-7822-0-PC

L'apposition du visa ne peut en aucun cas servir d'argument de publicité Luxembourg, le 2021-03-05 Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier

ALTERNATIVE FUND SICAV-SIF

Société d'investissement à capital variable - Fonds d'investissement spécialisé

OFFERING DOCUMENT

February 2021

IMPORTANT INFORMATION

Reliance on Offering Document

The Shares are offered solely on the basis of the information and representations contained in this Offering Document and any further information given or representations made by any person may not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Company or the Directors. Neither the delivery of this Offering Document nor the issue of Shares shall under any circumstances create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of the Company since the date hereof.

The information contained in this Offering Document will be supplemented by the financial statements and further information contained in the latest annual report of the Company, copies of which may be obtained free of charge from the registered office of the Company.

A key information document ("KID") established in accordance with the rules foreseen by EU Regulation 1286/2014 is available at the following website: www.globalsocialimpact.es and in paper form at the registered office of the Company upon request. The KID is deemed to be an integral part of the Offering Document if applicable.

Registration in Luxembourg

The Company is registered under the Luxembourg law of 13 February 2007 relating to specialised investment funds, as may be amended from time to time. However, such registration does not require any Luxembourg authority to approve or disapprove either the adequacy or accuracy of this Offering Document or the investments held by the Company. Any representation to the contrary is unauthorised and unlawful.

Restrictions on Distribution

The Shares are restricted to Eligible Investors (as defined under "Definitions" below) and all restrictions on distributions in specific jurisdictions set forth below are to be construed accordingly.

The distribution of this Offering Document and the offering of Shares in certain jurisdictions may be restricted and accordingly persons into whose possession this Offering Document may come are required by the Company to inform themselves of and to observe any such restrictions.

This Offering Document does not constitute an offer or solicitation to any person in any jurisdiction in which such offer or solicitation is not authorised or to any person to whom it would be unlawful to make such offer or solicitation.

USA: the Shares have not been registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933 as amended nor has the Company been registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. Consequently, Shares may not be publicly offered or sold in the United States (as defined hereinafter) and may not be offered to or for the benefit of, or purchased by, "United States Persons" (as defined hereinafter). Applicants may be required to declare that they are not United States Persons and are not applying for Shares on behalf of any United States Person.

Generally: the above information is for general guidance only, and it is the responsibility of any person or persons in possession of this Offering Document and wishing to make an application for Shares to inform themselves of, and to observe, all applicable laws and

regulations of any relevant jurisdiction. Prospective applicants for Shares should inform themselves as to legal requirements also applying and any applicable exchange control regulations and applicable taxes in the countries of their respective citizenship, residence or domicile.

Processing of Personal Data

Personal data related to identified or identifiable natural persons provided to, collected or otherwise obtained by or on behalf of the Company (the "Controller") will be processed by the Controller in accordance with the Privacy Notice referred to in section "3.8 Processing of personal data", a current version of which is attached in Appendix 3 - Privacy Notice. Investors and any persons contacting, or otherwise dealing directly or indirectly with the Controller are invited to and read and carefully consider the Privacy Notice, prior to contacting or otherwise so dealing, and in any event prior to providing or causing the provision of any Data directly or indirectly to the Controller.

Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 November 2019 on sustainability-related disclosures in the financial services sector

The AIFM analyses sustainability risks as part of its risk management process.

The AIFM and the relevant Investment Managers identify, analyse and integrate sustainability risks in their investment decision-making process as they consider that this integration could help enhance long-term risk adjusted returns for investors, in accordance with the investment objectives and policies of the Funds.

Sustainability risks mean an environmental, social, or governance event or condition that, if it occurs, could potentially or actually cause a material negative impact on the value of a Fund's investment. Sustainability risks can either represent a risk of their own or have an impact on other risks and may contribute significantly to risks, such as market risks, operational risks, liquidity risks or counterparty risks.

Assessment of sustainability risks is complex and may be based on environmental, social, or governance data which is difficult to obtain and incomplete, estimated, out of date or otherwise materially inaccurate. Even when identified, there can be no guarantee that these data will be correctly assessed.

The Investment Managers consider that sustainability risk are likely to have a moderate impact on the value of the Fund's investments in the long term.

In case sustainability risks are not considered to be relevant for a specific Fund this will be disclosed.

Unless otherwise provided for a specific Fund in the relevant Fund Appendix, Funds do not promote environmental or social characteristics, and do not have as objective sustainable investment (as provided by Articles 8 or 9 of SFDR).

The AIFM adheres to the objectives of SFDR on principal adverse impacts, but has chosen not to commit to compliance for the time being. Pictet Group, of which the AIFM is an integral part, has committed to comply with the provisions of a number of international and Swiss codes for responsible investment. In addition, as outlined in the Group's Sustainability & Responsible ambitions 2025, it is Pictet's intention to not only consider, but mitigate where possible, material adverse impacts of investments and operations. The AIFM is currently

reviewing the data available and defining material metrics for disclosure and expects to be in compliance by the end of 2022.

Risk Factors

Investment in the Company carries substantial risk. There can be no assurance that the Company's investment objective will be achieved and investment results may vary substantially over time. Investment in the Company is not intended to be a complete investment programme for any investor. Prospective investors should carefully consider whether an investment in Shares is suitable to them in light of their circumstances and financial resources (see further under "Risk of Investment").

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
DEFINITIONS	6
ADMINISTRATION	9
THE COMPANY	9
 1.1 STRUCTURE 1.2 INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES 1.3 INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS 1.4 CLASSES OF SHARES 1.5 LEVERAGE 	9 10 10 11 11
SHARE DEALING	12
 2.1 SUBSCRIPTION FOR SHARES 2.2 REDEMPTION OF SHARES 2.3 CONVERSION OF SHARES 2.4 CALCULATION OF NET ASSET VALUE 2.5 MARKET TIMING AND FREQUENT TRADING POLICY 	12 16 18 19 22
GENERAL INFORMATION	22
3.1 ADMINISTRATION DETAILS, CHARGES AND EXPENSES 3.2 COMPANY INFORMATION 3.3 DIVIDEND POLICY 3.4 TAXATION 3.5 MEETINGS AND REPORTS 3.6 DETAILS OF SHARES 3.7 INFORMATION TO SHAREHOLDERS 3.8 PROCESSING OF PERSONAL DATA APPENDIX 1 - COBAS CONCENTRATED VALUE FUND	22 28 29 29 32 32 35 35
APPENDIX 2 - GLOBAL SOCIAL IMPACT FUND	48
APPENDIX 3 – PRIVACY NOTICE	71
APPENDIX A	84
APPENDIX B	89
APPENDIX C	91
APPENDIX D	92

DEFINITIONS

"Administrator" FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A., acting as

Administrative, Domiciliary, Registrar, Transfer and Paying

Agent

"AIFM" FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A., acting as alternative

investment fund manager,

"AIFMD" the alternative investment fund managers Directive

(Directive 2011/61/UE)

"AIFM Law" the Luxembourg Law of 12 July 2013 on alternative

investment fund managers, as may be amended from time

to time

"Appendix" the appendix to this Offering Document containing

information with respect to particular Funds

"Articles" the articles of incorporation of the Company as may be

amended from time to time

"Business Day" a week day on which banks are normally open for business

in Luxembourg

"Class" a class of Shares with a specific fee structure, reference

currency, dividend policy or other specific feature

"Company" Alternative Fund SICAV-SIF

"CSSF" the Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier

"Dealing Day" as defined in the Appendix in relation to the relevant Fund

"Depositary" Pictet & Cie (Europe) S.A., acting as Depositary of the

Company

"Directors" the board of directors of the Company

"Eligible Investors" Investors who qualify as (i) Professional Investors and (ii) in

countries where the Fund has been registered for distribution to retail investors, Other Well-Informed Investors

"EUR" the European currency unit (also referred to as the Euro),

the reference currency of the Company

"Fund" a specific portfolio of assets and liabilities within the

Company having its own net asset value and represented by

a separate Class or Classes of Shares

"Institutional Investors" Investors who qualify as institutional investors according to

the Luxembourg laws and regulations

"Investment Manager"

as defined in the Appendix in relation to the relevant Fund

"Investor"

a subscriber for Shares

"Net Asset Value per

Share"

the value per Share of any Class of Share determined in accordance with the relevant provisions described under the heading "Calculation of Net Asset Value" as set out in Section 2.4

"Other Well-Informed Investors"

Investors who (i) adhere in writing to the status of well-informed investors and (ii) either invest a minimum of Euro 125,000 in the Company or benefit from a certificate delivered by a credit institution within the meaning of Directive 2006/48/EC or an investment firm within the meaning of Directive 2004/39/EC or a management company within the meaning of Directive 2009/65/EC stating that they have experience enough to appreciate in adequate manner an investment in the Fund.

"Professional Investors"

Investors who qualify as professional investors according to the Luxembourg law and regulations such as investors as listed under annex II of directive 2004/39/EC, as amended

"Regulated Market"

a market which is regulated, operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public

"RESA"

Recueil Electronique des Sociétés et Associations

"Share"

a Share of no par value in any one Class in the capital of the Company

"Shareholder"

a holder of Shares

"SFDR"

Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 November 2019 on sustainability-related disclosures in the financial services sector

"SIF Law"

the law of 13 February 2007 relating to specialised investment funds, as may be amended from time to time

"United States Person"

a citizen or resident of the United States, a corporation, partnership or other entity created in or under the laws of the United States or any person falling within the definition of the term "United States Person" under Regulation S promulgated under the 1933 Act

"United States"

the United States of America (including the States and the District of Columbia) and any of its territories, possessions and other areas subject to its jurisdictions

"USD" or "\$"

United States Dollars

"Valuation Day"

as defined in the Appendix in relation to the relevant Fund

All references herein to time are to Central European Time (CET) unless otherwise indicated.

Words importing the singular shall, where the context permits, include the plural and vice versa.

ADMINISTRATION

Registered Office:

15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

Board of Directors:

Chairman:

Javier Valls Martinez Independent director

19, rue de Bitbourg, L-1273 Luxembourg

Directors:

Xavier Schmit

Fund Governance Officer

FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A., 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg

Patricio Diez Romero-Valdespino

Head USA and LATAM

Cobas Asset Management, 848, Brickell Avenue, Suite 1235, Miami, FL 331313

Depositary:

Pictet & Cie (Europe) S.A., 15A, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

AIFM and Administrator:

FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A., 15, avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

Auditors:

Ernst & Young S.A., 35E, Avenue John F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

Principal Legal Advisers:

Elvinger Hoss Prussen, société anonyme, 2, place Winston Churchill, L-1340 Luxembourg, Grand Duchy of Luxembourg

Investment Managers:

Cobas Asset Management SGIIC S.A., calle José Abascal número 45, 3°, 28003-Madrid, Spain

Global Social Impact Investments SGIIC S.A., calle José Abascal número 45, Planta Principal, 28003-Madrid, Spain

THE COMPANY

1.1 STRUCTURE

The Company is an open-ended investment company organised as a "société anonyme" under the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and qualifies as a "Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable" ("SICAV") and a "Fonds d'Investissement Spécialisé" ("FIS") subject to the SIF Law. The Company qualifies as an alternative investment fund within the meaning of article 1(39) of the AIFM Law.

The Company operates separate Funds, each of which is represented by one or more Classes. The Funds are distinguished by their specific investment policy or any other specific features.

The Company constitutes a single legal entity, but the assets of each Fund shall be invested for the exclusive benefit of the Shareholders of the corresponding Fund and the assets of a specific Fund are solely accountable for the liabilities, commitments and obligations of that Fund.

The Directors may decide to make an application to list such Shares on any recognised stock exchange.

At the time of the Offering Document, the Company comprises two Funds, namely:

- Alternative Fund SICAV-SIF Cobas Concentrated Value Fund (hereinafter Cobas Concentrated Value Fund);
- Alternative Fund SICAV-SIF Global Social Impact Fund (hereinafter Global Social Impact Fund).

The Directors may at any time resolve to set up new Funds and/or create within each Fund one or more Classes of Shares and this Offering Document will be updated accordingly. The Directors may also at any time resolve to close a Fund, or one or more Classes within a Fund to further subscriptions.

1.2 INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES

The exclusive objective of the Company is to place the funds available to it in assets of any kind with the purpose of affording its Shareholders the results of the management of its portfolios.

The specific investment objective and policy of each Fund are described in the relevant Appendix.

The Directors are entitled to modify the investment strategy or policy as well as the objective and investment restrictions of one or several Funds, subject to the prior approval of the CSSF. In this case, Shareholders of the relevant open-ended Fund(s) will be informed prior to the effective date of the modifications and will be granted the right to request redemption of their Shares, free of redemption fees or, whenever possible, to convert their Shares into Shares of the same or another Class in a different Fund if applicable. The procedure for amending the investment strategy or policy of a closed-ended Fund will be described in the relevant appendix. The Offering Document and the relevant KID will be updated to reflect the modifications decided by the Directors.

1.3 INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS

The Company is subject to and will conduct its investment operations in compliance with the following investment restrictions. Subject to the approval of the Board and other regulatory approvals or requirements, the investment policy of any Fund may be subject to different investment restrictions than those provided below, in which case such different restrictions are disclosed in the relevant Appendix.

(a) No Fund may invest more than 30% of its net assets in securities of the same kind issued by the same issuing body. This restriction does not apply:

- to investments in securities issued or guaranteed by a Member State of the OECD, or by its local authorities or by supranational institutions and bodies of a European, regional or worldwide nature;
- to investments in target funds which are subject to risk diversification requirements at least similar to those provided for in relation to funds ruled by the SIF Law;

For the application of the present restriction, each sub-fund of a target fund with an umbrella structure is to be considered as a separate issuer, provided that the principle of segregation of commitments of the different sub-funds of such target fund in relation to third parties is ensured;

- (b) Short sales may not have as a consequence that a Fund holds a short position on securities of the same kind issued by the same issuing body representing more than 30% of its net assets:
- (c) When making use of derivative instruments, a Fund must ensure a comparable risk diversification through an appropriate risk diversification of underlying assets. For the avoidance of doubt, this restriction shall not limit the exposure to a single OTC derivative counterparty;
- (d) To the extent provided in the investment policy of the relevant Fund, each Fund may borrow up to 100% of its net assets (i) for investment purposes and/or to meet short-term liabilities.

In case any of the Funds enter into transactions covered by Regulation 2015/2365 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 November 2015 on transparency of securities financing transactions and of reuse, the required information will be made available at the registered office of the Fund.

The investment funds managed by Cobas Asset Management SGIIC S.A. (including any of the Funds) may not invest in the investment funds (including any of the Funds) managed by Global Social Impact Investments SGIIC S.A. and *vice versa*.

When entering into OTC derivative contracts, EU Regulation 648/2012 on OTC Derivatives, central counterparties and trade repositions ("EMIR") will apply. Under EMIR, both parties to OTC derivative contracts not subject to central clearing obligations and not cleared through a CCP within the meaning of EMIR ("Non-cleared OTC Transactions"), are required to implement appropriate procedures and arrangements to measure, monitor and mitigate operational risk and counterparty credit risk. This includes the need to put in place between the parties to these Non-Cleared OTC Transactions measures to ensure timely, accurate and appropriately segregated exchange of collateral.

When entering into OTC derivative contracts subject to EMIR, the procedures put in place by the AIFM in this respect will be complied with.

1.4 CLASSES OF SHARES

The Directors may decide to create within each Fund different Classes whose assets will be commonly invested pursuant to the specific investment policy of the relevant Fund, but where a specific fee structure, currency of denomination or other specific feature may apply to each Class. A separate Net Asset Value per Share, which may differ as a consequence of these variable factors, will be calculated for each Class.

1.5 LEVERAGE

The maximum level of leverage which each of the Funds may employ is calculated in accordance with the commitment and gross methods and disclosed in the relevant appendix relating to a Fund.

The leverage level calculated under the commitment method allows to take into account netting arrangements, sums the value of all physical positions, the notionals of all derivative instruments, takes into account any leverage generated through securities lending or borrowing and reverse repurchase agreements, but excludes derivatives that are used within hedging arrangements and derivatives that don't generate any incremental leverage.

The leverage level calculated under the gross method does not take into account netting and hedging arrangements, sums the value of all physical positions, the notionals of all derivative instruments, takes into account any leverage generated through securities lending or borrowing and reverse repurchase agreements, but excludes cash and cash equivalents held in the reference currency of the Fund.

SHARE DEALING

2.1 SUBSCRIPTION FOR SHARES

Shares can be allotted on a straight subscription basis, or on a commitment basis, as further indicated in the relevant appendix relating to a Fund.

Initial Offer Period

Applications for subscription may be made during the Initial Offer Period specified for each Class in the relevant Appendix.

Initial Subscription Price and minimum Commitments

During any Initial Offer Period, the subscription price per Share or the minimum Commitments (as defined hereafter) of each Class are specified in the relevant Appendix plus any applicable subscription charge (if any).

Minimum Initial Subscription, Holding Amounts and Commitments

The Directors will set and waive in their discretion a minimum initial subscription amount or the minimum Commitments and a minimum ongoing holding amount (if any) per Class in each Fund for each registered Shareholder, as specified in the relevant Appendix.

Subsequent Subscriptions and Commitments

If the Directors determine that it is in the interest of Shareholders of a Fund to accept subscriptions after the Initial Offer Period, applications for subscription or Commitments may be made as further specified in the relevant Appendix. The Directors may discontinue the issue of new Shares in any Fund or Class at any time in their discretion.

Minimum Subsequent Subscription and Commitment Amount

The Directors will set and waive in their discretion a minimum subsequent subscription or Commitment amounts, as specified in the relevant Appendix.

Prior Notice Requirements

The Directors may in their discretion refuse to accept any application for subscription received after any prior notice period specified for each Class or any Commitments as further specified in the relevant Appendix.

Subscription Price per Share

After any Initial Offer Period (as defined in the relevant Appendix), the Subscription Price per Share of each Class is the Net Asset Value per Share of such Class determined as at the Valuation Day on which the application has been accepted, increased by any applicable subscription charge (if any).

Subscription Charge

A subscription charge of up to a maximum of 3% of the total subscription amount, payable to financial intermediaries participating in the placement of Shares, may be levied.

The subscription charge can be partly or fully waived at the discretion of the financial intermediary entitled thereto. The subscription charge attributed to each Class is specified in the relevant Appendix.

Payment of Subscription Price

The full purchase price of the Shares subscribed must be received in immediately available funds by the Depositary or its agent in the reference currency of the Class concerned not later than the date specified in the relevant Appendix. Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Appendix, no interest will be paid on payments received prior to the closing date of any Initial Offer Period or prior to any Valuation Day.

Contribution in Kind

Unless otherwise foreseen in the relevant Appendix relating to a Fund, the Directors may agree to issue Shares as a consideration for a contribution in kind of securities or other assets, provided that such securities or other assets comply with the investment objectives and policy of the relevant Fund and that the contribution is made in compliance with the conditions set forth by Luxembourg law, in particular the obligation to deliver a valuation report from the auditor of the Company ("réviseur d'entreprises agréé") which shall be available for inspection. Any costs incurred in connection with a contribution in kind of securities or other assets shall be borne by the relevant Shareholders.

Dilution Levy

The Directors do not permit market-timing or other excessive trading practices. Excessive short-term (market-timing) trading practices may disrupt portfolio management strategies and harm fund performance. To minimize harm to the Company and the Shareholders, the Directors have the right to reject any subscription and redemption order or to levy an additional fee of up to 3 % of the Net Asset Value for the benefit of the relevant Fund from any Investor who is engaging in excessive trading or has a history of excessive trading or if an Investor's trading, in the opinion of the Directors, has been or may be disruptive to the Company or any of the Funds. In making this judgement, the Directors may consider trading done in multiple accounts under common ownership or control. The Directors also have the power to redeem all Shares by a Shareholder who is or has been engaged in excessive trading. The Directors will not be held liable for any loss resulting from rejected orders or mandatory redemptions.

Acceptance of Subscriptions and Commitments

The Directors reserve the right to accept or refuse any application to subscribe Shares or any commitment in whole or in part.

Prospective investors are advised that the offering of the Shares is restricted to Eligible Investors only and that the Fund will not permit the issuance and transfer of Shares to persons who may not be considered as Eligible Investors.

Suspension of Subscriptions

The Directors will suspend the issue of Shares of any Fund whenever the determination of the Net Asset Value of such Fund is suspended.

Price Information

The latest Net Asset Value per Share is available from the registered office of the Company.

Types of Share

Shares will be issued in registered form only. Confirmations of holding will be issued upon subscription of Shares. Fractional entitlements to registered Shares will be rounded to six decimal places. Fractions of Shares do not confer voting rights at any meeting of Shareholders but entitle the holder thereof to a correspondent amount in case of payment of dividend distribution or liquidation proceeds.

Anti Money Laundering Procedures

Pursuant to international rules and Luxembourg laws and regulations (comprising but not limited to the law of 12 November 2004 on the fight against money laundering and financing of terrorism, as amended) as well as circulars of the supervising authority, obligations have been imposed on all professionals of the financial sector to prevent the use of undertakings for collective investment for money laundering and financing of terrorism purposes. As a result of such provisions, the registrar agent of a Luxembourg undertaking for collective investment must ascertain the identity of the subscriber unless the subscription order has already been verified by an eligible professional subject to identification requirements equivalent to those imposed by Luxembourg laws and regulations. The registrar agent may require subscribers to provide acceptable proof of identity and for subscribers who are legal entities, an extract from the registrar of companies or articles of incorporation or other official documentation. In any case, the registrar agent may require, at any time, additional documentation to comply with applicable legal and regulatory requirements.

Such information shall be collected for compliance reasons only and shall not be disclosed to unauthorised persons.

In case of delay or failure by an applicant to provide the documents required, the application for subscription (or, if applicable, for redemption) will not be accepted. Neither the undertakings for collective investment nor the registrar agent have any liability for delays or failure to process deals as a result of the applicant providing no or only incomplete documentation.

Ineligible Investors

The Company will not issue Shares to any investor who is not considered an Eligible Investor. The Directors of the Company may, at their discretion, delay the acceptance of any subscription for Shares until such date as the Company has received sufficient evidence on the qualification of the relevant Investor as an Eligible Investor.

The application form requires each prospective applicant for Shares to represent and warrant to the Company that, among other things, he is an Eligible Investor and is able to acquire and hold Shares without violating applicable laws.

Shares may not be offered, issued or transferred to any person which is not an Eligible Investor or any person in circumstances which, in the opinion of the Directors, might result in the Company incurring any liability to taxation (including any tax liabilities that might derive, *inter alia*, from any breach of FATCA requirements) or suffering any other pecuniary disadvantage which the Company might not otherwise incur or suffer, or would result in the Company being required to register under any applicable US securities laws.

Shares may not be issued or transferred to any United States Person, except that the Directors may authorise the issue or transfer of Shares to or for the account of a United States Person provided that:

- (a) such United States Person certifies that it is an "accredited investor" and a "qualified purchaser", in each case as defined under applicable US federal securities laws;
- (b) such issue or transfer does not result in a violation of the 1933 Act or the securities laws of any of the States of the United States;
- (c) such issue or transfer will not require the Company to register under the 1940 Act or to file an Offering Document with the US Commodity Futures Trading Commission or the US National Futures Association pursuant to regulations under the US Commodity Exchange Act, as amended;
- (d) such issue or transfer will not cause any assets of the Company to be "plan assets" for the purposes of ERISA; and
- (e) such issue or transfer will not result in any adverse regulatory or tax consequences to the Company or its Shareholders as a whole.

Each applicant for, and transferee of, Shares who is a United States Person will be required to provide such representations, warranties or documentation as may be required to ensure that these requirements are met prior to the issue, or the registration of any, transfer of Shares. Based on such representations, warranties and documentation, the Directors will make a determination whether to authorise the issue or transfer of Shares to or for the account of a United States Person. If the transferee is not already a Shareholder, he will be required to complete the appropriate application form.

The Directors may require the compulsory redemption of Shares owned by Shareholders in breach of the restrictions of this section.

2.2 REDEMPTION OF SHARES

Redemption Procedure

Subject to the restrictions provided in this document and the relevant Appendix, any Shareholder may apply for the redemption of some or all of his Shares or of a fixed amount. Shares will be redeemed at the Net Asset Value per Share determined as of the applicable Valuation Day. If the value of a Shareholder's holding on the relevant Valuation Day is less than the fixed amount which the Shareholder has applied to redeem, the Shareholder will be deemed to have requested the redemption of all of his Shares.

Prior Notice Requirements

The Directors may in their discretion refuse to accept any application for redemption received after the first day of any prior notice period specified in the relevant Appendix. Such applications will be dealt with as of the next Dealing Day.

Minimum Holding Amount

If as a result of a redemption, the value of a Shareholder's holding would become less than the minimum holding amount (if any) specified for each Class in the relevant Appendix, the Directors may decide that the redeeming Shareholder shall be deemed to have requested the conversion of the rest of his Shares into Shares of the Class of the same Fund with a lower minimum holding amount (subject to the fulfilment of any requirements imposed on such Class) and, if the redeeming Shareholder was holding Shares of the Class with the lowest minimum holding amount, the Directors may decide that the redeeming Shareholder shall be deemed to have requested the redemption of all of his Shares. The Directors may also at any time decide to compulsorily redeem all Shares from any Shareholder whose holding is less than the minimum holding amount specified for each Class in the relevant Appendix. Before any such compulsory redemption or conversion, each Shareholder concerned will receive one months' prior notice to increase his holding above the applicable minimum holding amount at the applicable Net Asset Value per Share.

Redemption Charge

In each Class of each Fund, a redemption charge for the benefit of financial intermediaries may be charged or waived in whole or in part, as specified in the relevant Appendix.

A short-term exit fee payable to the Fund may be levied at a rate which will vary depending on the period of time elapsed between the subscription of the relevant Shares and their redemption. The rate of the short-term exit fee will be disclosed in the relevant Fund Appendix and may be waived by the Directors at their discretion.

The applicable rate of short-term exit fee is determined by reference to the total length of time during which the Shares being redeemed were in issue. The Administrator will determine the rate of the short-term exit fee based on the information available to it and the Fund, the Administrator and the Company decline any responsibility in case where a higher rate of short-term exit fee could apply to an investor subscribing via a nominee.

The time of detention is determined following a "first-in, first-out" approach and based on the Company's shareholder registry held by the Administrator. In the event of redemption, Shares will be treated as redeemed on a first in, first out ("FIFO") basis unless otherwise specified by the shareholder on its redemption form.

Redemption Price per Share

The Redemption Price per Share of each Class is the Net Asset Value per Share of such Class determined as at the applicable Valuation Day, reduced by any applicable redemption charge.

Payment of Redemption Proceeds

Redemption proceeds, net of any applicable redemption charge, are paid in the reference currency of the relevant Fund by or on behalf of the Depositary on the date specified in the relevant Appendix.

Redemptions in kind

Unless otherwise foreseen in the relevant Appendix relating to a Sub-Fund, in exceptional circumstances the Directors may request in accordance with the provisions of the Articles, that a Shareholder accepts 'redemption in kind' (i.e. receives a portfolio of assets from the relevant Class of equivalent value to the appropriate cash redemption payment). In such circumstances the Shareholder must specifically accept the redemption in kind. The Shareholder may always request a cash redemption payment in the reference currency of the Class. Where the Shareholder agrees to accept redemption in kind he will, as far as possible, receive a representative selection of the Class' holdings pro rata to the number of Shares redeemed and the Directors will make sure that the remaining Shareholders do not suffer any loss therefrom. The value of the redemption in kind will be certified by a certificate drawn up by the auditors of the Company in accordance with the requirements of Luxembourg law, the costs of which shall be borne by the relevant Shareholder.

Compulsory Redemption of Shares

If the Directors become aware that a Shareholder of record is holding Shares for the account of a person who does not meet the Shareholder eligibility requirements specified in this Offering Document, or is holding Shares in breach of any law or regulation or otherwise in circumstances having, or which may have, adverse regulatory, tax (including any tax liabilities that might derive, *inter alia*, from any breach of FATCA or CRS requirements) or fiscal consequences for the Company or a majority of its Shareholders, or otherwise be detrimental to the interests of the Company, the Directors may compulsorily redeem such Shares in accordance with the provisions of the Articles. Shareholders are required to notify the Company and the Administrator immediately if they cease to meet the Shareholder eligibility requirements specified in "Subscriptions" above or in the relevant Appendix, or hold Shares for the account or benefit of any person who does not or has ceased to meet such requirements, or hold Shares in breach of any law or regulation or otherwise in circumstances having, or which may either have adverse regulatory, tax or fiscal consequences for the Company or be detrimental to the interests of the Company.

If the Directors become aware that a Shareholder has failed to provide any information or declaration required by the Directors within ten days of being requested to do so, the Directors may compulsorily redeem the relevant Shares in accordance with the provisions of the Articles.

Large Redemptions

Unless a different mechanism is foreseen in the Appendix relating to a Fund, if applications for the redemption of 10 % or more of the Net Asset Value of any Fund are received in respect of any Dealing Day, the Directors may decide to defer redemption requests so that

the 10 % limit is not exceeded. Under these circumstances, redemptions may be deferred to a next following Dealing Day, as the Directors may decide. Any redemption requests in respect of the relevant Dealing Day so reduced will be given priority over subsequent redemption requests received for the succeeding Dealing Day, subject always to the 10 % limit. The above limitations will be applied pro rata to all Shareholders who have requested redemptions to be effected on or as at such Dealing Day so that the proportion redeemed of each holding so requested is the same for all such Shareholders.

Suspension of Redemptions

Redemption of Shares of any Fund will be suspended whenever the determination of the Net Asset Value of such Fund is suspended.

Revocability of Redemption Requests

In normal circumstances, except in the event of a suspension of the determination of the Net Asset Value of the relevant Fund, applications for redemptions of Shares are irrevocable and may not be withdrawn by any Shareholder. In the event of such a suspension, the Shareholders of the relevant Fund, who have made an application for redemption of their Shares, may give written notice to the Company that they wish to withdraw their application. Further, the Directors may at their discretion, taking due account of the principle of equal treatment between Shareholders and the interest of the relevant Fund, decide to accept any withdrawal of an application for redemption.

2.3 CONVERSION OF SHARES

Conversions between Funds will only be accepted if specifically mentioned in the relevant Appendix. The provisions contained in this section 2.3 shall therefore only apply subject thereto.

No conversion of Shares into Shares of another existing Class within the same or a different Fund may be made at any time when issues and redemptions of Shares in either or both of the relevant Classes are suspended.

Irrevocability of Conversion Requests

Any request for conversions shall be irrevocable and may not be withdrawn by any Shareholder in any circumstances, except in the event of a suspension of the determination of the Net Asset Value of the relevant Fund. In the event of a suspension, the Company will process the conversion requests on the first applicable Valuation Day following the end of the period of suspension.

Conditions

The dispositions outlined in section 2.1 "Subscription for Shares" and section 2.2 "Redemption of Shares" shall apply.

In particular, acceptance of any application for conversion is contingent upon the satisfaction of any conditions (including any minimum subscription and prior notice requirements) applicable to the Class into which the conversion is to be effected. If as a result of a conversion, the value of a Shareholder's holding in the new Class would be less than any minimum holding amount specified in the relevant Appendix, the Directors may decide not to accept the conversion request. If as a result of a conversion, the value of a Shareholder's holding in the original Class would become less than the minimum subscription amount

specified for each Class in the relevant Appendix, the Directors may decide that such Shareholder shall be deemed to have requested the conversion of all of his Shares.

Prior Notice Requirements

Unless specifically otherwise provided, the prior notice requirements for redemptions as specified for a given Fund in its Appendix shall be applicable to conversion requests.

Conversion Value

The number of full and fractional Shares issued upon conversion is determined on the basis of the Net Asset Value per Share of each Class concerned on the common Valuation Day on which the conversion request is effected. If there is no common Valuation Day for any two Classes, the conversion is made on the basis of the Net Asset Value calculated on the next following Valuation Day of the Class of Shares to be converted and on the following Valuation Day of the Class into which conversion is requested, or on such other days as the Directors may reasonably determine.

Compulsory Conversions

If the Shareholder of a given Class accumulates a number of Shares of that Class with an aggregate Net Asset Value equal to or in excess of the minimum subscription amount of a parallel Class within the same Fund and such parallel Class is subject to a lower fee structure, the Directors may in their discretion convert the Shareholder's Shares into Shares of the parallel Class with such lower fee structure. A "parallel class" within a Fund is a Class that is identical in all material respects (including investment objective and policy) save for the minimum subscription amount and fee structure applicable to it. No conversion fee will be levied in respect of compulsory redemptions.

Conversion Fee

To cover any transaction costs which may arise from the conversion, the Directors may charge, for the benefit of the original Fund, a conversion fee as specified in the relevant Appendix.

In addition, the subscription charge of the Class or Fund in which the conversion is effected may be levied as if the Investor were subscribing in that Class or Fund.

2.4 CALCULATION OF NET ASSET VALUE

Calculation of the Net Asset Value and Publication

The Net Asset Value in respect of each Class of each Fund shall be expressed in the currency in which the Shares of such Class are denominated and shall be calculated as of any Valuation Day (as defined herein) by dividing the net assets of each Class and/or Fund (being the value of the portion of assets less the portion of liabilities attributable to such Class and/or Fund on any such Valuation Day) by the total number of Shares in the relevant Class and/or Fund then outstanding. The Net Asset Value per Share may be rounded to the nearest currency unit.

If, since the time of determination of the Net Asset Value on the relevant Valuation Day, there has been a material change in the valuations of the investments attributable to the relevant Fund, the Company and/or the AIFM may, in order to safeguard the interests of the Shareholders and of the Company, cancel the first valuation and carry out a second

valuation. All subscription and redemption requests shall be treated on the basis of this second valuation.

The Net Asset Value is determined as of each Valuation Day, on the basis of the value of the underlying investments of the Company determined as follows:

- (a) The securities admitted for listing on an official stock exchange or on another Regulated Market will be valued using the last known price unless this price is not representative.
- (b) Securities not admitted to such listing or not on a regulated market and securities thus listed but whose last known price is not representative, will be valued on the basis of the probable selling price, estimated prudently and in good faith.
- (c) The value of any cash in hand or on deposit, bills and demand notes and accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, dividends and interest declared or accrued and not yet obtained, will be constituted by the nominal value of the assets, unless it appears unlikely that this amount will be obtained, in which case the value will be determined after deducting the amount that the AIFM deems appropriate to reflect the true value of these assets.
- (d) Money market instruments will be valued using the amortised cost method at their nominal value plus any accrued interest or the "mark-to-market" method. When the market value is different to the amortised cost, the money market instruments will be valued using the mark-to-market method.
- (e) Securities expressed in a currency other than that of the reference Fund will be converted to the currency of that Fund at the applicable exchange rate.
- (f) Units/shares issued by open-ended-type undertakings for collective investment:
 - on the basis of the last net asset value known by the Administrator, or
 - on the basis of the net asset value estimated on the closest date to the compartment's valuation day.
- (g) The value of companies that are not admitted for listing on an official or regulated market may be determined using a valuation method proposed in good faith by the AIFM based on the last audited annual financial statements available, and/or on the basis of recent events that may have an impact on the value of the security in question and/or on any other available valuation. The choice of method and of the medium allowing the valuation will depend on the estimated relevance of the available data. The value may be corrected according to any unaudited periodic financial statements available. If the AIFM deems that the price is not representative of the probable selling value of such a security, it will then estimate the value prudently and in good faith on the basis of the probable selling price.
- (h) The value of forward contracts (futures and forwards) and option contracts traded on a Regulated Market or a securities exchange will be based on the closing or settlement prices published by the regulated market or securities exchange that as a general rule constitutes the principal place for trading those contracts. If a forward contract or option contract cannot be liquidated on the valuation date of the net assets in question, the criteria for determining the liquidation value of the forward or option contract will be set by the AIFM in a reasonable and equitable manner. Forward contracts and option contracts that are not traded on a regulated market or on a securities exchange will be

valued at their liquidation value determined in accordance with the rules established in good faith by the AIFM and according to standard criteria for each type of contract.

- (i) The expected future flows, to be received and paid by the Fund pursuant to swap contracts, will be valued at their updated values.
- (j) When it deems necessary, the AIFM may establish a valuation committee whose task will be to estimate prudently and in good faith the value of certain securities.

The AIFM is authorised to adopt any other appropriate principles for valuing the Fund's assets if it is impossible or inappropriate to calculate the values based on the above criteria. If there is no bad faith or obvious error, the valuation determined by the Administrator will be considered as final and will be binding on the Company and its Shareholders.

In circumstances where (i) one or more pricing sources fail(s) to provide valuations to the Administrator, which could have a significant impact on the Net Asset Value, or where (ii) the value of any asset(s) may not be determined as rapidly and accurately as required, the Administrator is authorized to postpone the Net Asset Value calculation and as a result may be unable to determine subscription and redemption prices. The AIFM shall be informed immediately by the Administrator should the situation arise. The AIFM may then decide to suspend the calculation of the Net Asset Value in accordance with the procedures described under the heading "Temporary Suspension of the Calculation" below.

The value of all assets and liabilities not expressed in the reference currency of a Fund will be converted into the reference currency of such Fund at the rate of exchange on the relevant Valuation Day. If such quotations are not available, the rate of exchange will be determined in good faith by or under procedures established by the Directors.

The AIFM, in its discretion, may permit some other method of valuation to be used, if it considers that such valuation better reflects the fair value of any asset of the Company.

The Net Asset Value and the subscription and redemption prices for the Shares of Class of each Fund may be obtained during business hours at the registered office of the Company.

Temporary Suspension of the Calculation

In each Fund, the calculation of the Net Asset Value and the subscription and redemption of Shares may be temporarily suspended:

- (a) during any period when any one of the stock exchanges or other principal markets on which a substantial portion of the assets of the Company attributable to such Fund, from time to time, is quoted or dealt in is closed (otherwise than for ordinary holidays) or during which dealings therein are restricted or suspended provided that such restriction or suspension affects the valuation of the investments of the Company attributable to such Fund; or
- (b) during any period when, as a result of political, economic, military or monetary events or any circumstances outside the control, responsibility and power of the Directors, or the existence of any state of affairs which constitutes an emergency in the opinion of the Directors, disposal or valuation of the assets held by the Company attributable to such Fund is not reasonably practicable without this being seriously detrimental to the interests of Shareholders, or if in the opinion of the Directors the issue and, if applicable, redemption prices cannot fairly be calculated; or

- (c) during any breakdown in the means of communication or computation normally employed in determining the price or value of any of the investments of the Company attributable to such Fund or the current prices or values on any stock exchanges or other markets in respect of the assets attributable to such Fund; or
- (d) during any period when the Company is unable to repatriate funds for the purpose of making payments on the redemption of Shares of such Fund or during which any transfer of funds involved in the realisation or acquisition of investments or payments due on redemption of Shares of the Company cannot, in the opinion of the Directors, be effected at normal rates of exchange; or
- (e) from the time of publication of a notice convening an extraordinary general meeting of Shareholders for the purpose of winding up the Company or any Fund(s), or merging the Company or any Fund(s), or informing the Shareholders of the decision of the Directors to terminate or merge any Fund(s); or
- (f) when for any other reason, the prices of any investments owned by the Company attributable to such Fund cannot be promptly or accurately ascertained or
- (g) for any other circumstances in which failure to suspend could engender either for the Company, one of its Funds or its Shareholders, certain liabilities, financial disadvantages or any other harm for the Company that the Funds or its Shareholders would not otherwise experience.

Notice of the beginning and of the end of any period of suspension shall be given by the Company to all the Shareholders affected, i.e. having made an application for subscription or redemption of Shares for which the calculation of the Net Asset Value has been suspended.

2.5 MARKET TIMING AND FREQUENT TRADING POLICY

The Company does not knowingly allow investments which are associated with market timing or frequent trading practices, as such practices may adversely affect the interests of all Shareholders.

For the purposes of this section, market timing is held to mean subscriptions into, conversions between or redemptions from the various Classes of Shares (whether such acts are performed singly or severally at any time by one or several persons) that seek or could reasonably be considered to appear to seek profits through arbitrage or market timing opportunities. Frequent trading is held to mean subscriptions into, conversions between or redemptions from the various Classes of Shares (whether such acts are performed singly or severally at any time by one or several persons) that by virtue of their frequency or size cause any Fund's operational expenses to increase to an extent that could reasonably be considered detrimental to the interests of the Fund's other Shareholders.

GENERAL INFORMATION

3.1 ADMINISTRATION DETAILS, CHARGES AND EXPENSES

AIFM

The Directors have appointed FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. as the external alternative investment fund manager of the Company within the meaning of article 4 of the AIFM Law. The AIFM, subject to the overall supervision, approval and direction of the

Directors, provides certain portfolio management, liquidity management, risk and compliance management services and such other support as agreed from time to time between the Directors and the AIFM in accordance with the terms of the AIFM Law, subject to the investment policies and objectives set out in the Offering Document and the Articles.

FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. is a limited company (*société anonyme*) incorporated under the Luxembourg laws, having its registered office at 15, Avenue J. F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, authorised by the CSSF to act as an AIFM for AIFs established in Luxembourg, in accordance with the provisions of the AIFM Law. The AIFM has been appointed by the Directors pursuant to the terms of an agreement which took effect on 18 October 2017.

The AIFM disposes of own funds of a sufficient amount to cover the potential liability risks arising out of professional negligence in its capacity as AIFM.

In the framework of its portfolio management function, the AIFM implements the internal investment guidelines established by the Directors for any Fund. The AIFM takes investment decisions and manages the Company's assets in a discretionary manner with the goal of achieving the investment objectives of the Funds. The AIFM will delegate its portfolio management functions, at its own discretion, to a third party in accordance with the relevant provisions of the AIFM Law and subject to CSSF prior notification.

In the framework of its risk management function, the AIFM implements appropriate risk management systems in order to detect, measure, manage and follow in an adequate manner all risks relating to the investment strategies of each Fund. The AIFM shall determine the risk profile of each Fund and ensure that it is relevant in light of the size, portfolio's structure, strategies and investment objectives of the Fund. The AIFM shall ensure, for each Fund, consistency between the investment strategy, the liquidity profile and the redemption policy. The AIFM has appropriate liquidity management systems and procedures to measure the liquidity risk of each Fund and ensure that the liquidity profile of the Funds' investments is in line with their obligations and, in particular, that they will be in a position to satisfy Shareholders' redemption requests in accordance with the provisions of the Offering Document and the Articles. The AIFM carries out stress tests on a regular basis in order to evaluate and measure the liquidity risk of the Funds under normal and exceptional circumstances. The AIFM may also rely on certain provisions of the Offering Document and Articles in order to manage liquidity, such as the possibility to defer redemptions where net redemptions exceed a certain threshold, as described under Section 2.2. "Redemption of Shares". The liquidity management policy will be reviewed and, as the case may be, updated by the AIFM at least on an annual basis.

The AIFM ensures that a best execution policy is adopted in order to obtain the best possible result when executing orders or passing orders for execution on behalf of the Company. Shareholders may obtain information on the best execution policy from the AIFM upon request.

The AIFM has adopted a voting rights strategy in respect of the Funds' assets. A summary description of the policy, as well as the details of the actions taken under such policy, is available to Shareholders upon request to the AIFM.

The AIFM shall ensure that its decision-making procedures and its own organizational structure ensure the fair treatment of Shareholders. The AIFM shall ensure on an on-going basis that Shareholders are treated fairly and equitably. No unfair preferential treatment shall be granted to any Shareholders.

The AIFM has adopted appropriate policies in order to identify, manage, monitor and disclose conflicts and potential conflicts of interest entailing a material risk of damage to the Company's or the Shareholders' interests.

No delegation of portfolio or risk management functions may be granted to an entity whose interests would conflict or are likely to conflict with those of the AIFM or the Shareholders, save where such entity has separated, on a functional and hierarchical basis, the performance of its portfolio management and/or risk management functions from its other potentially conflicting functions, and the potential conflicts of interest are properly identified, managed, monitored and disclosed to the Shareholders. Information on potential conflicts of interest can be found in Section "3.6. Details of Shares" under "Conflicts of interest".

Where conflicts of interest cannot be avoided and there is a material risk to the Company's or the Shareholders' interests, the AIFM shall inform Shareholders of the general nature or causes of such conflicts and develop appropriate policies and procedures in order to mitigate such conflicts while ensuring that Shareholders are treated fairly and that the SIF is treated in an equitable manner. Shareholders should be aware that management of conflicts of interest can lead to a loss of investment opportunity or to the AIFM having to act differently than the way it would have acted in the absence of the conflicts of interest. This may have a negative impact on the performance of the Company and its Funds.

In relation to the functions performed for the Company, the AIFM is only authorised to give or receive a remuneration, commission or non-monetary benefit in accordance with the provisions of the AIFM Law. For instance, the AIFM receives certain fees from the Company for the performance of its functions as AIFM, as further described in this Offering Document. The AIFM is further allowed to pay or receive proper fees necessary for the provision of services such as, without limitation, settlement and exchange fees, legal fees, taxes etc., which by their nature are not incompatible with the AIFM's obligation to act honestly, fairly and in the best interests of the Company or the Shareholders.

The AIFM will perform the valuation of the Company's assets. For this purpose, the AIFM has adopted valuation policies and procedures to ensure that any valuation of each the Company's asset is performed impartially and with all due skill, care and diligence. In accordance with applicable law, the AIFM will ensure that the valuation task is functionally independent from the portfolio management, and the remuneration policy and other measures ensure that conflicts of interest are mitigated. The AIFM may also appoint, from time to time, an external valuer, where justified by special circumstances and/or asset types, to perform the valuation of the Company's assets. In such case, the Offering Document will be updated to reflect this appointment and provide the Shareholders with information on the appointed entity.

Investment Managers / Investment Advisers

The Company may appoint, in relation to each Fund, one or more investment managers. Unless otherwise indicated in the relevant Appendix, such investment managers will be in charge of the relevant Fund's day-to-day management. The investment managers shall be remunerated out of the assets of the Company for the performance of their duties.

The Investment Manager may appoint investment advisers from time to time whose remuneration will be paid directly by the Investment Manager or, if foreseen by the relevant Appendix, by a Fund.

Administrator

The Directors have appointed FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. as its Administrator to act as administrative agent. As such, FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. is responsible for performing the general administrative functions required by Luxembourg law, calculating the Net Asset Value of the Classes and the Net Asset Value per Share and for maintaining the accounting records of the Company.

FundPartner Solutions (Europe) S.A. has also been appointed as registrar and transfer agent (and paying agent) and domiciliary agent of the Company. In such capacity, it will be responsible for handling the processing of subscriptions for Shares, dealing with requests for redemptions and conversions and accepting transfers of funds, for the safekeeping of the Shareholders Register of the Company and for providing and supervising the mailing of reports, notices and other documents to the Shareholders.

The Administrator is not responsible for any decision taken by the Company or any third party authorised to that effect by the Company.

In case the Shares are listed and traded on a recognised stock exchange, the Company acknowledges that the Administrator can only ensure eligibility of the Investors if and where the Administrator is properly informed about such transactions and the identity of the new Investors.

The Administrator will have no decision-making discretion relating to the Company's investments. The Administrator is a service provider to the Company and is not responsible for the preparation of this document and therefore accepts no responsibility for the accuracy of any information contained in this document.

The Administrator will receive from the Company such fees and commissions as are in accordance with usual practice in Luxembourg. They will be composed of a fee calculated as a percentage of the relevant Fund's net assets and of transaction-based commissions. The amounts paid will be shown in the Company's financial statements.

Depositary

Under the terms of an agreement dated 18 October 2017 (the "Depositary Agreement"), Pictet & Cie (Europe) S.A. has been appointed as Depositary of the Company. Such Depositary Agreement may be terminated by either party by 90 days' written notice. Pictet & Cie (Europe) S.A. was incorporated as a *société anonyme* under Luxembourg law on 3 November 1989 for an indefinite period. Its fully paid-up capital, as at the date of this Offering Document, amounts to Swiss francs 70,000,000.

The Depositary shall assume its functions and responsibilities in conformity with the AIFM Law and the Depositary Agreement. The Depositary is entrusted with the safe-keeping of the Company's assets. All assets that can be held in custody are registered in the Depositary's books within segregated accounts, opened in the account of the Company, in respect of each Fund. Financial instruments which, in accordance with the applicable national law, are only directly registered in the name of the Company with the issuer itself or its agent, such as a register or transfer agent, shall not be held in custody. For the other assets, the Depositary must verify the ownership of such assets by the Company, in respect of each Fund and maintain up-to-date a record of those assets for which it is satisfied that the Company holds the ownership. Furthermore, the Depositary shall ensure that the Company's cash flows are properly monitored. Finally, the Depositary shall perform the following oversight duties:

- ensure that the sale, issue re-purchase, redemption and cancellation of Shares are carried out in accordance with the applicable Luxembourg law and the Articles;
- ensure that the value of the Shares is calculated in accordance with the applicable Luxembourg law, the Articles and the valuation procedures set by the AIFM;
- carry out the instructions of the AIFM, unless they conflict with the applicable Luxembourg law and the Articles;
- ensure that in transactions involving the Company's assets any consideration is remitted to the Company within the usual time limits;
- ensure that the Company's income is applied in accordance with the applicable Luxembourg law and the Articles.

The Depositary is not allowed to carry out activities with regard to the Company that may create conflicts of interest between the Company, the AIFM, the Shareholders and the Depositary itself, unless the Depositary has functionally and hierarchically separated the performance of its custody tasks from its other potentially conflicting tasks, and the potential conflicts of interest are properly identified, managed, monitored and disclosed to the Shareholders.

The Depositary may delegate to third parties the safe-keeping of the Company's assets subject to the conditions laid down in the AIFM Law and the Depositary Agreement. In particular, such third parties must be subject to effective prudential regulation (including minimum capital requirements, supervision in the jurisdiction concerned and external periodic audit) for the custody of financial instruments. The identity of delegates may be obtained upon request to the AIFM, the Company or the Depositary. The Depositary's liability shall not be affected by any such delegation. Subject to the terms of the Depositary Agreement, entrusting the custody of assets to the operator of a securities settlement system is not considered to be a delegation of custody functions.

Where the law of a third country requires that certain financial instruments be held in custody by a local entity and there are no local entities that satisfy the delegation requirements under the AIFM Law, the Company or the AIFM, on behalf of the Company, shall be expressly authorized to discharge in writing the Depositary from its liability with respect to the custody of such financial instruments to the extent it has been instructed by the Company or the AIFM, on behalf of the Company, to delegate the custody of such financial instruments to such local entity, and provided that the conditions of the AIFM Law are met. Where applicable, information on such delegations and the circumstances justifying the delegations, as required due to legal constraints in the law of the relevant third country, may be obtained upon request to the AIFM, the Company or the Depositary. Prospective Shareholders will be provided with such information prior to their investment.

In accordance with the provisions of the AIFM Law and the Depositary Agreement, the Depositary shall be liable to the Company, or to the Shareholders for the loss by the Depositary or a third party to whom the custody of financial instruments held in custody has been delegated as described above. In the case of such a loss of a financial instrument held in custody, the Depositary must return a financial instrument of identical type or the corresponding amount to the Company, without undue delay. The Depositary shall not be liable if it is able to prove that the loss has arisen as a result of an external event beyond its reasonable control, the consequences of which would have been unavoidable despite all reasonable efforts to the contrary. The Depositary shall also be liable to the Company, or to the Shareholders for all other losses suffered by them as a result of the Depositary's negligent or intentional failure to properly fulfil its obligations under the AIFM Law and the Depositary Agreement.

Subject to the terms of the Depositary Agreement, the Depositary is permitted to contractually discharge itself of its liability in case of delegation of safe-keeping functions to third-parties, as described above. In such a case, in particular, there must be a written contract between the Depositary and the third party that expressly transfers the liability of the Depositary to that third party and makes it possible for the Company or the AIFM, acting on behalf of the Company, to make a claim against the third party in respect of the loss of financial instruments or for the Depositary to make such a claim on their behalf. There is no discharge of liability of the Depositary in place for the time being. In case this situation changes, information on such contractual discharges of liability may be obtained upon request to the AIFM, the Company or the Depositary. Prospective Shareholders will be provided with such information prior to their investment.

The Depositary or the Company may, at any time, by giving at least 90 days' written notice to the other party, terminate the Depositary's appointment, it being understood that any decision by the Company to end the Depositary's appointment is subject to the condition that another depositary bank take on the functions and responsibilities of the Depositary as defined in the Articles, provided, furthermore, that if the Company terminates the Depositary's appointment, the Depositary shall continue to assume the functions of depositary until such time as the Depositary has been dispossessed of all the Company's assets that it held or had arranged to be held on behalf of the Company. Should the Depositary revoke the appointment, the Company shall be required to appoint a new depositary to take on the functions and responsibilities of the Depositary as defined in the Articles, it being understood that, from the date when the notice of termination expires until such time as a new depositary is appointed by the Company, the Depositary will only be obligated to undertake all necessary measures to ensure that the Shareholders' best interests are safeguarded.

The Depositary is entitled to a fee calculated on the net assets of the Company payable on a quarterly basis and will be shown in the Company's financial statements.

Distributor

The AIFM may decide to appoint distributors which will carry out activities of marketing, placement and sale of Shares of the Company.

For the Global Social Impact Fund, Banco Inversis S.A. has been appointed as distributor. For its services, Banco Inversis S.A. will be entitled to receive a fee corresponding to 0.03% per annum of the net assets of the Global Social Impact Fund.

Other Charges and Expenses

For the remuneration of its services, the AIFM will be entitled to receive a fee of up to 0.05% of the Net Asset Value of the Company, payable yearly in arrears.

The Company will pay all charges and expenses incurred in the operation of the Company including, without limitation, taxes, expenses for legal and auditing services, brokerage (including, where applicable, investment research), governmental duties and charges, settlement costs and bank charges, stock exchange listing expenses and fees due to supervisory authorities in various countries, including the costs incurred in obtaining and maintaining registrations so that the Shares may be marketed in different countries; expenses incurred in the issue and redemption of Shares and payment of dividends, registration fees, insurance, interest and the costs of computation and publication of Share prices and postage, telephone, facsimile transmission and the use of other electronic communication; costs of printing proxies, statements, Share certificates or confirmations of

transactions, Shareholders' reports, offering documents and supplementary documentation, explanatory brochures and any other periodical information or documentation.

The Company bore its incorporation expenses, including the costs of drawing up and printing the Offering Document, notary public fees, the filing costs with administrative and stock exchange authorities and any other costs pertaining to the setting up and launching of the Company.

The expenses incurred by the Company in relation to the launch of additional Funds may be borne by, and payable out of the assets of, those Funds and will be amortised on a straight line basis over 5 years from the launch date.

3.2 COMPANY INFORMATION

(a) The Company is an umbrella open-ended investment company with limited liability, organised as a "société anonyme" and qualifies as a "Société d'Investissement à Capital Variable" ("SICAV") and a "Fonds d'Investissement Spécialisé" ("FIS") under the SIF Law. The Company qualifies as an alternative investment fund within the meaning of article 1(39) of the AIFM Law. The Company was incorporated for an unlimited period on 5 March 2013 with an initial capital of 50,000 USD and its Articles were published in the Mémorial C. Recueil des Sociétés et Associations on 18 March 2013.

The Company is registered under number B 175779 with the *Registre de Commerce et des Sociétés*, where the Articles have been filed and are available for inspection. The articles have last been amended on 18 October 2017. The Company exists for an indefinite period.

(b) The minimum capital of the Company required by Luxembourg law is EUR 1,250,000. The share capital of the Company is represented by fully paid Shares of no par value and is at any time equal to its Net Asset Value. Should the capital of the Company fall below two thirds of the minimum capital, an Extraordinary Meeting of Shareholders must be convened to consider the dissolution of the Company. Any decision to liquidate the Company must be taken by a majority of the Shares present or represented at the meeting. Where the share capital falls below one quarter of the minimum capital, the Directors must convene an Extraordinary Meeting of Shareholders to decide upon the liquidation of the Company. At that Meeting, the decision to liquidate the Company may be taken by Shareholders holding together one quarter of the Shares present or represented.

For consolidation purposes, the reference currency of the Company is the EUR.

- (c) The following material contracts, not being contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business, have been entered into:
 - 1) a Depositary Agreement with effect as of 18 October 2017 between the Company and the Depositary.
 - 2) a Central Administration Agreement with effect as of 18 October 2017 between the Company and the Administrator.
 - 3) an AIFM Agreement with effect as of 18 October 2017 between the Company and the AIFM.

- 4) an Investment Management Agreement with effect as of 18 October 2017 between the Company, the AIFM and Cobas Asset Management SGIIC, S.A.
- 5) a distribution agreement with effect as of 1 July 2019 between the Company, the AIFM and Banco Inversis S.A.
- 6) an Investment Management Agreement with effect as of 2 November 2020 between the Company, the AIFM and Global Social Impact Investments SGIIC S.A.

The material contracts listed above may be amended from time to time by agreement between the parties thereto.

Documents of the Company

Copies of the Articles, Offering Document, KIDs and financial reports may be obtained free of charge and upon request, from the registered office of the Company. The material contracts referred to above are available for inspection during normal business hours, at the registered office of the Company.

3.3 DIVIDEND POLICY

The primary investment objective of the Company is to obtain absolute returns on a long-term basis. The Company's operating plan in general does not contemplate payment of dividends to Shareholders. The Directors may however decide to declare payment of dividends on their own discretion within the limits of the SIF Law and the AIFM Law.

In the event that a dividend is declared and remains unclaimed after a period of five years from the date of declaration, such dividend will be forfeited and will revert to the Fund or Class in relation to which it was declared.

3.4 TAXATION

The following information is based on the laws, regulations, decisions and practice currently in force in Luxembourg and is subject to changes therein, possibly with retrospective effect. This summary does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all Luxembourg tax laws and Luxembourg tax considerations that may be relevant to a decision to invest in, own, hold, or dispose of shares and is not intended as tax advice to any particular investor or potential Investor. Prospective Investors should consult their own professional advisers as to the implications of buying, holding or disposing of Shares and to the provisions of the laws of the jurisdiction in which they are subject to tax. This summary does not describe any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, locality or taxing jurisdiction other than Luxembourg.

Taxation of the Company

In Luxembourg, the Company is not subject to taxation on its income, profits or gains. The Company is not subject to net wealth tax in Luxembourg.

No stamp duty, capital duty or other tax will be payable in Luxembourg upon the issue of the shares of the Company.

The Company is subject to a subscription tax (*taxe d'abonnement*) levied at the rate of 0.01% *per annum* based on the net asset value of the Company at the end of the relevant quarter, calculated and paid quarterly.

Subscription tax exemption applies to (i) the portion of any Fund's assets (*pro rata*) invested in a Luxembourg investment fund or any of its sub-funds to the extent it is subject to the subscription tax (*taxe d'abonnement*), (ii) any Funds (a) whose sole object is the collective investment in money market instruments and the placing of deposits with credit institutions, (b) whose weighted residual portfolio maturity does not exceed 90 days and (c) which have obtained the highest possible rating from a recognised rating agency, (iii) for a Fund or a Class, the Shares of which are reserved for (a) institutions for occupational retirement provisions or similar investment vehicles, set up on one or more employers' initiative for the benefit of their employees or (b) companies of one or more employers investing funds they hold, in order to provide retirement benefits to their employees, and, (iv) any Funds whose main objective is the investment in microfinance institutions.

Withholding tax

Interest and dividend income received by the Company may be subject to non-recoverable withholding tax in the source countries. The Company may further be subject to tax on the realised or unrealised capital appreciation of its assets in the countries of origin. The Company may benefit from double tax treaties entered into by Luxembourg, which may provide for exemption form withholding tax or reduction of withholding tax rate.

Distributions made by the Company as well as liquidation proceeds and capital gains derived therefrom are not subject to withholding tax in Luxembourg.

Taxation of the Shareholders

Luxembourg resident individuals

Capital gains realised on the sale of the Shares by Luxembourg resident individuals Investors who hold the Shares in their personal portfolios (and not as business assets) are generally not subject to Luxembourg income tax except if:

- (i) the Shares are sold within 6 months from their subscription or purchase; or
- (ii) if the Shares held in the private portfolio constitute a substantial shareholding. A shareholding is considered as substantial when the seller holds or has held, alone or with his/her spouse and underage children, either directly or indirectly at any time during the five years preceding the date of the disposal of more than 10% of the share capital or assets of the Company.

Distributions made by the Company will be subject to income tax. Luxembourg personal income tax is levied following a progressive income tax scale, and increased by the solidarity surcharge (*contribution au fonds pour l'emploi*) giving an effective marginal tax rate of 45.78%.

Luxembourg resident corporate

Luxembourg resident corporate Investors will be subject to corporate taxation at the rate of 26.01% (in 2018 for entities having their registered office in Luxembourg-City) on capital gains realised upon disposal of Shares and on the distributions received from the Company.

Luxembourg corporate resident Investors who benefit from a special tax regime, such as, for example, (i) undertakings for collective investment subject to the law of 17 December 2010,

related to undertakings for collective investments (the "2010 Law"), (ii) specialized investment funds subject to the SIF Law, (iii) reserved alternative investment funds ("RAIF") subject to the law of 23 July 2016 on reserved alternative investment funds (the "2016 Law") (to the extent they have not opted to be subject to general corporation taxes) or (iv) family wealth management companies subject to the law of 11 May 2007 on family wealth management companies, are exempt from income tax in Luxembourg, but instead subject to an annual subscription tax (*taxe d'abonnement*) and thus income derived from the Shares, as well as gains realized thereon, are not subject to Luxembourg income taxes.

The Shares shall be part of the taxable net wealth of the Luxembourg resident corporate Investors except if the holder of the Shares is (i) an undertaking for collective investment subject to the 2010 Law, (ii) a vehicle governed by the law of 22 March 2004 on securitization, (iii) a company governed by the law of 15 June 2004 relating to the investment company in risk capital, (iv) a specialized investment fund subject to the SIF Law, (v) a RAIF subject to the 2016 Law, or (vi) a family wealth management company subject to the law of 11 May 2007 on family wealth management companies. The taxable net wealth is subject to tax on a yearly basis at the rate of 0.5%. A reduced rate of 0.05% is due for the portion of the net wealth exceeding EUR 500 million.

Non Luxembourg resident Shareholders

Non resident individuals or collective entities who do not have a permanent establishment in Luxembourg to which the Shares are attributable, are not subject to Luxembourg taxation on capital gains realized upon disposal of the Shares nor on the distribution received from the Company and the Shares will not be subject to net wealth tax.

Automatic Exchange of Information

The Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development ("OECD") has developed a common reporting standard ("CRS") to achieve a comprehensive and multilateral automatic exchange of information (AEOI) on a global basis. On 9 December 2014, Council Directive 2014/107/EU amending Directive 2011/16/EU as regards mandatory automatic exchange of information in the field of taxation (the "Euro-CRS Directive") was adopted in order to implement the CRS among the Member States. The Euro-CRS Directive was implemented into Luxembourg law by the law of 18 December 2015 on the automatic exchange of financial account information in the field of taxation ("CRS Law"). The CRS Law requires Luxembourg financial institutions to identify financial assets holders and establish if they are fiscally resident in countries with which Luxembourg has a tax information sharing agreement.

Accordingly, the Company may require its Investors to provide information in relation to the identity and fiscal residence of financial account holders (including certain entities and their controlling persons) in order to ascertain their CRS status. Responding to CRS-related questions is mandatory. The personal data obtained will be used for the purpose of the CRS Law or such other purposes indicated in the data protection section. Information regarding an Investor and his/her/its account will be reported to the Luxembourg tax authorities (Administration des Contributions Directes), which will thereafter automatically transfer this information to the competent foreign tax authorities on a yearly basis, if such account is deemed a CRS reportable account under the CRS Law. The Company is responsible for the treatment of the personal data provided for in the CRS Law. The Investor has a right of access to and rectification of the data communicated to the Luxembourg tax authorities (Administration des Contributions Directes) which can be exercised by contacting the Company at its registered office.

The Company reserves the right to refuse any application for Shares if the information whether provided or not, does not satisfy the requirements under the CRS Law.

Under the CRS Law, the first exchange of information will be applied by 30 September 2017 for information related to the calendar year 2016. Under the Euro-CRS Directive, the first AEOI must be applied by 30 September 2017 to the local tax authorities of the Member States for the data relating to the calendar year 2016.

In addition, Luxembourg signed the OECD's multilateral competent authority agreement ("Multilateral Agreement") to exchange information automatically under the CRS. The Multilateral Agreement aims to implement the CRS among non-Member States; it requires agreements on a country-by-country basis.

Investors should consult their professional advisors on the possible tax and other consequences with respect to the implementation of the Amending Directive.

3.5 MEETINGS AND REPORTS

Meetings

The Annual General Meeting of Shareholders of the Company is held in Luxembourg on the third Wednesday of the month of June at 11.00 a.m. (Luxembourg time) in each year or, if any such day is not a bank business day in Luxembourg, on the next following bank business day. For all General Meetings of Shareholders notices are sent to registered Shareholders prior to the meeting in accordance with Luxembourg law. Notices will be published in the RESA and in a Luxembourg newspaper (if legally required) and in such other newspapers as the Directors may decide. Such notices will include the agenda and specify the place of the meeting. The legal requirements as to notice, quorum and voting at all General and Fund or Class Meetings are included in the Articles. Meetings of Shareholders of any given Fund or Class shall decide upon matters relating to that Fund or Class only.

Reports

The financial year of the Company ends on 31 December each year.

Copies of the latest annual report are available at the registered office of the Company.

3.6 DETAILS OF SHARES

Shareholder rights

Subject to any holding restrictions applicable in relation to any specific Class, the Shares issued by the Company are freely transferable to Eligible Investors and entitled to participate equally in the profits, and dividends of the Classes to which they relate, and in the net assets of such Class upon liquidation. The Shares carry no preferential and pre-emptive rights.

It should be noted that Shareholders will only be able to exercise their rights directly against the Company and will not have any direct contractual rights against the service providers of the Company appointed from time to time. The foregoing is without prejudice to other rights which investors may have under ordinary rules of law or pursuant to certain specific pieces of legislation (such as a right of access to personal data).

Voting

At General Meetings, each Shareholder has the right to one vote for each whole Share held.

A Shareholder of any particular Fund or Class will be entitled at any separate meeting of the Shareholders of that Fund or Class to one vote for each whole Share of that Fund or Class held.

In the case of a joint holding, only the first named Shareholder may vote.

Compulsory redemption

The Directors may impose or relax restrictions on any Shares and, if necessary, require redemption of Shares to ensure that Shares are neither acquired nor held by or on behalf of a person which is not an Eligible Investor or any person in otherwise breach of the law or requirements of any country or government or regulatory authority or which might have adverse taxation (including any tax liabilities that might derive, *inter alia*, from any breach of FATCA requirements) or other pecuniary consequences for the Company including a requirement to register under the laws and regulations of any country or authority. The Directors may in this connection require a Shareholder to provide such information as they may consider necessary to establish whether the Shareholder is the beneficial owner of the Shares which they hold.

If it shall come to the attention of the Directors at any time that Shares are beneficially owned by a United States Person who is an Ineligible Investor, the Company shall instruct the Administrator to compulsorily redeem such Shares.

Transfers

The transfer of registered Shares may be effected by delivery to the Administrator of a duly signed stock transfer form. Any new Investors in receipt of stock transfers need to comply with section 2.1 under Subscription for Shares.

Rights on a winding-up

The Company has been established for an unlimited period. However, the Company may be liquidated at any time by a resolution adopted by an Extraordinary Meeting of Shareholders, at which meeting one or several liquidators will be named and their powers defined. Liquidation will be carried out in accordance with the provisions of Luxembourg law and regulations. The net proceeds of liquidation corresponding to each Fund shall be distributed by the liquidators to the Shareholders of the relevant Fund in proportion to the value of their holding of Shares.

If and when the net assets of a Fund are less than EUR 10,000,000 or its equivalent, or if any economic or political situation would constitute a compelling reason therefore, or if required in the interest of the Shareholders of the relevant Fund, the Directors may decide to redeem all the Shares of that Fund. In any such event Shareholders will be notified by redemption notice at least one calendar month prior to compulsory redemption, and will be paid the Net Asset Value of the Shares of the relevant Class held as at the redemption date.

Under the same circumstances as described above, the Directors may decide to merge any Fund with one or more other Funds or merge any Fund into other collective investment undertakings governed by Luxembourg law or reorganise the Shares of a Fund into two or more Classes or combine two or more Classes of Shares into a single Class providing in

each case it is in the interests of Shareholders of the relevant Funds. Publication of the decision will be made as described above including details of the merger and will be made at least one calendar month prior to the merger taking effect during which time Shareholders of the Fund or Classes of Shares to be merged may request redemption of their Shares free of charge. The decision to merge or liquidate a Fund may also be made at a meeting of Shareholders of the particular Fund concerned.

Under the same circumstances as described above, the Directors may also decide upon the reorganisation of any Fund by means of a division into two or more separate Funds. Such decision will be published in the same manner as described above and, in addition, the publication will contain information in relation to the two or more separate Funds resulting from the reorganisation. Such publication will be made at least one month before the date on which the reorganisation becomes effective in order to enable Shareholders to request redemption or conversion of their Shares, free of charge, before the reorganisation becomes effective.

As a general rule, such liquidation is to be closed within 9 months of the decision to liquidate. However and subject to regulatory approval, this deadline may be extended. Liquidation proceeds that could not be distributed to shareholders will be deposited in escrow with the *Caisse de Consignation* in Luxembourg for the benefit of their beneficiary. Amounts so deposited shall be forfeited in accordance with Luxembourg Law.

Applicable law and jurisdiction

The Company is governed by the laws of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg.

By entering into an application form, the relevant Shareholder will enter into a contractual relationship governed by the subscription agreement, the Articles, the Offering Document and applicable laws and regulations.

The application form will be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of Luxembourg to settle any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with a Shareholder's investment in the Company or any related manner.

According to Regulation (EU) 1215/2012 of 12 December 2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council on jurisdiction and the recognition and enforcement of judgments in civil and commercial matters, a judgment given in a member state of the European Union shall, if enforceable in that member state of the European Union, in principle (a few exceptions are provided for in Regulation (EU) 1215/2012) be recognised in the other member state of the European Union without any special procedure being required and shall be enforceable in the other member state of the European Union without any declaration of enforceability being required when, on the application of any interested party, it has been declared enforceable there.

Conflicts of interest

The AIFM, the Investment Manager(s), the Depositary, the Administrator and their respective affiliates, directors, officers and shareholders (collectively the "Parties") are or may be involved in other financial, investment and professional activities which may cause conflict of interest with the management and administration of the Company. These include the management of other collective investment schemes, purchase and sale of securities, brokerage services, custody and safekeeping services and serving as directors, officers,

advisors, distributors or agents of other collective investment schemes or other companies, including companies and investment funds in which the Company may invest.

The AIFM, the Investment Manager(s) or certain affiliate companies of these services providers, may be remunerated by portfolio managers, distributors or sponsors of investment funds, in which the Funds invest, for the access by such portfolio managers, distributors or sponsors of investment funds to the infrastructure and networks established by the AIFM, the Investment Manager(s) or certain affiliate companies of these services providers.

The Shareholders should be aware that the terms of the placing arrangements with such trading portfolio managers may provide, in pertinent part, for the payment of fees up to a significant portion of an investment manager's total management and performance-based fees or of a portion of the brokerage commissions generated by the underlying investment funds, calculated by reference to the amounts invested in such underlying investment funds through the AIFM, the Investment Manager(s) or affiliate companies of these services providers. Although such arrangements, when they exist, may create potential conflicts of interest for the AIFM, the Investment Manager(s) between their duties to select portfolio managers based solely on their merits and its interest in assuring revenue in the context of the placing arrangements if this issue is not properly dealt with, the Shareholders should note that the AIFM, the Investment Manager(s) shall at all time (i) act in the best interest of the Company in the due diligence process carried out prior to the selection of any relevant target investment and (ii) ensure that all investment/disinvestment recommendations in the management of the assets of the Company are never influenced or affected by any of the terms of such placing arrangements.

Each of the Parties will respectively ensure that the performance of their respective duties will not be impaired by any such involvement that they might have. In the event that a conflict of interest does arise, the Directors and the relevant Parties shall endeavour to ensure that it is resolved fairly within reasonable time and in the interest of the Shareholders of the Company.

3.7 INFORMATION TO SHAREHOLDERS

As required by the AIFM Law, and to the extent only that such requirements are applicable, the following information is available at the registered office of the AIFM or as part of the annual report:

- the current risk profile of the Company;
- the percentage of the Company's assets which are subject to special arrangements arising from their illiquid nature;
- any new arrangements for managing the liquidity of the Company;
- any changes to the maximum amount of leverage employed for a Fund;
- the total amount of leverage which the Company has employed; and
- any right of the reuse of collateral or any guarantee granted under any leveraging arrangement.

If a Fund's historical performance is required to be produced by the AIFM or the Company, it will be made available at the registered office of the AIFM.

3.8 PROCESSING OF PERSONAL DATA

The Company (the "Controller") processes information relating to several categories of identified or identifiable natural persons (including, in particular but not limited to,

prospective or existing investors, their beneficial owners and other natural persons related to prospective or existing investors) who are hereby referred to as the "Data Subjects". This information has been, is and/or will be provided to, obtained by, or collected by or on behalf of, the Controller directly from the Data Subjects or from other sources (including prospective or existing investors, intermediaries such as distributors, wealth managers and financial advisers, as well as public sources) and is hereby referred to as the "Data".

Detailed and updated information regarding this processing of Data by the Controller is contained in a privacy notice (the "Privacy Notice"). Investors and any persons contacting, or otherwise dealing directly or indirectly with the Controller or its service providers in relation to the Company are invited to obtain and take the time to carefully consider and read the Privacy Notice.

Any question, enquiry or solicitation regarding the Privacy Notice and the processing of Data by the Controller in general may be addressed to Europe-data-protection@pictet.com or to Avenue J.-F. Kennedy 15 A, L-1855 Luxembourg for the attention of Pictet Group Data Protection Officer.

Obtaining and accessing the Privacy Notice

The current version of the Privacy Notice is attached to the Offering Document.

The Privacy Notice notably sets out and describes in more detail: the legal basis for processing the Data; and where applicable the categories of Data processed, from which source the Data originate, and the existence of automated decision-making, including profiling (if any);

- that Data will be disclosed to several categories of recipients; that certain of these
 recipients (the "Processors") are processing the Data on behalf of the Controller; that the
 Processors include most of the service providers of the Controller; and that the
 Processors will act as processors on behalf of the Controller and may also process Data
 as controllers for their own purposes;
- that Data will be processed by the Controller and the Processors for several purposes (the "Purposes") and that these Purposes include (i) the general holding, maintenance, management and administration of prospective and existing investment and interest in the Company, (ii) enabling the Controller and the Processors to perform their services for the Company, and (iii) enabling the Controller and the Processors to comply with legal, regulatory and/or tax (including FATCA/CRS) obligations;
- that Data may, and where appropriate will, be transferred outside of the European Economic Area, including to countries whose legislation does not ensure an adequate level of protection as regards the processing of personal data;
- that any communication (including telephone conversations) (i) may be recorded by the Controller and the Processors and (ii) will be retained for a period of 10 years from the date of the recording;
- that failure to provide certain Data may result in the inability to deal with, invest or maintain an investment or interest in, the Company;
- that Data will not be retained for longer than necessary with regard to the Purposes, in accordance with applicable laws and regulations, subject always to applicable legal minimum retention periods;

that Data Subjects have certain rights in relation to the Data relating to them, including
the right to request access to such Data, or have such Data rectified or deleted, the right
to ask for the processing of such Data to be restricted or to object thereto, the right to
portability, the right to lodge a complaint with the relevant data protection supervisory
authority, or the right to withdraw any consent after it was given.

All persons contacting, or otherwise dealing directly or indirectly with the Controller or its service providers in relation to the Company, will likely be requested to formally acknowledge, agree, accept, represent, warrant and/or undertake (where applicable) that they have obtained and/or have been able to access the Privacy Notice; that the Privacy Notice may be amended at the sole discretion of the Controller: that he may be notified of any change to or update of the Privacy Notice by any means that the Controller deems appropriate, including by public announcement; that they have authority to provide, or to cause or allow the provision, to the Controller any Data relating to third-party natural persons that they provide, or cause or allow the provision, to the Controller; that, if necessary and appropriate, they are required to obtain the (explicit) consent of the relevant third-party natural persons to such processing; that these third-party natural persons have been informed of the processing by the Controller of the Data as described herein and their related rights; that these third-party natural persons have been informed of, and provided with, easy access to the Privacy Notice; that when notified of a change or update of the Privacy Notice they will continue this change or update to these third-party natural persons; that they and each of these third-party natural persons shall abide by any limitation of liability provision contained in the Privacy Notice; and that they shall indemnify and hold the Controller harmless from and against adverse consequences arising from any breach of the foregoing.

APPENDIX 1 - COBAS CONCENTRATED VALUE FUND

Reference currency

The reference currency of the Fund is the Euro (EUR).

Investment Objective

The Fund seeks to provide principal preservation and long term capital appreciation by offering an exposure to global equities. There is however no guarantee that the Fund will achieve its investment objective.

The Fund mainly invests in the common stocks of companies with, in the Investment Manager's opinion, a sustainable competitive advantage. Consistent with preserving principal, the Investment Manager intends to select a concentrated portfolio of high-conviction investments that, in its opinion, have low downside risk and high upside potential. The Investment Manager intends to purchase securities that trade at a discount to their calculated intrinsic value, thus providing a margin of safety to the investment.

Investment Policy

The Fund will mainly invest in worldwide equities and equity related securities (such as ADR, GDR, preferred stocks) of companies of any market capitalization.

The choice of investments will neither be limited by geographical area (including emerging markets), nor by economic sector, nor in terms of market capitalization, nor currencies in which investments will be denominated. However, depending on financial market conditions, a particular focus can be placed in a single country (or some countries, as OECD countries) and/or in a single currency and/or in a single economic sector.

The Fund can be invested to up to 49% of its net assets in any other eligible assets, other than those above-mentioned, such as debt securities, money market instruments, cash and cash equivalents, and shares/units of other undertakings for collective investment ("UCIs").

Within the above limit, the Fund will be subject to the following restrictions:

- When investing in debt securities of any type (including money market instruments) from corporate and/or public issuer, in order to limit the risk of these securities, the Investment Manager may not invest in debt securities classified as "high yield", defined as security or issuer credit ratings of below BBB- by Standard & Poor's and/or Moody's equivalent and/or with quality considered as equivalent by the Investment Manager in the absence of any official rating. In case of dual official rating (Standard & Poor's and Moody's), the higher rating shall apply.

Investments in Russia, other than those which are listed on the MICEX-RTS and any other regulated markets in Russia shall not exceed 10% of the net assets of the Fund.

The Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a regulated market and/or over the counter (OTC) for hedging and for investment and efficient portfolio management purposes, within the limits set out in the investment restrictions in the main body of the Offering Document and provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision. If used, the Investment Manager intends to use principally futures and options on transferable securities and/or financial indices and currency forwards.

If the Investment Manager considers this to be in the best interest of the shareholders, on a temporary basis and for defensive purposes, the Fund may also, hold, up to 100% of its net assets, liquidities as among others cash deposits, money market UCIs and money market instruments.

Leverage

As of the date of this Offering Document, the maximum expected level of leverage permitted in respect of the Fund is:

- 210% of its Net Asset Value under the commitment method; and
- 300% of its Net Asset Value under the gross method.

Investors should note that the maximum level of leverage set out above in respect of the Fund is only indicative and is provided in accordance with the requirements of the AIFM Law.

The maximum level of leverage set out above in respect of the Fund is for information only and should not be read or construed as an investment limit or investment restriction or a commitment of the Investment Manager to comply with such maximum level of leverage. The applicable investment limits and restrictions regarding the use of financial derivative instruments and techniques and instruments as well as borrowing limits are set out above and in the chapter "1.3. INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS".

Investment Manager of the Fund

The AIFM has appointed Cobas Asset Management SGIIC S.A. as Investment Manager pursuant to an agreement effective as of 18 October 2017.

The Investment Manager was founded in Madrid, Spain on 3 February 2017. The Investment Manager is regulated by and subject to the supervision of the Spanish Commission Nacional del Mercado de Valores (CNMV). The Investment Manager is formed by a team of recognized professionals with extensive experience of 25 years in value investing. The portfolio managers and the core members of the Investment Manager share an international experience in Finance and a strong expertise on the application of the principles of value management. The Investment Manager has a team-based approach to portfolio management. The members of the investment management team of the Investment Manager (the "Investment Management Team") promote the research of new investment ideas individually. Once an idea fits within the investment criteria, such as low valuation, high quality business, strong entry barriers, strong financial data available on a long run, etc... the Investment Manager confirms the idea through deeper qualitative analysis. When both qualitative and quantitative research satisfy investment criteria, the new idea is shared within the Investment Management Team and a deeper final qualitative analysis is driven. Keeping always in mind, that the first step in the process of selecting an idea is key and goes to a strong and in-depth research that could lead to on-site visits, conference call with competitors, contact with previous employees and consultants... The very strict process will lead to a target price that fixes the real value of the future holding. The Investment Management Team tries to avoid the short-term noise of the stock market that will lead to volatile prices, but will look for taking advantage of the cyclical turbulence, with the help of the execution desk, who informs about price movements of target stocks or existing companies in portfolios and decide the necessary adjustments in the portfolio. Adjustments are normally referred to increase or decrease of weights of the stocks in the portfolio as well as decisions to exit or incorporate new stocks in the portfolio.

Consistency, rigorous, integrity, patience are the foundation of any investment idea. The success and the long run strong overperformance of the Investment team is the result of over 25 years of experience in valuating and managing portfolios following the same pattern. The transparency of the investment process seeks to offer tranquillity in the long term.

The Investment Manager is entitled to an investment management fee as disclosed below.

Classes of Shares

The Fund issues Class P and Z shares in different currencies, as specified below:

Р	Acc	Ζ	Acc
EUR		EUR	
Р	Acc	Ζ	Acc
USD		US	D

The P Class of Shares ("Class P Shares") are available to all Eligible Investors.

The Zero Class of Shares ("Class Z Shares") is reserved to certain categories of Eligible Investors specifically approved by the Board.

The Classes of Shares issued in other currency than the Reference Currency will be hedged. The aim of the hedging is to minimize the currency exposure. There is however, no guarantee or assurance that such coverage will be effective.

A description of the risks linked to hedging can be found in Section "Risk of Investment" below.

Minimum Subscription and Holding Amounts

The minimum initial subscription and holding amount is EUR 125,000.

The minimum subsequent subscription amount in this Fund is EUR 20,000.

The Directors may waive in their discretion the minimum initial subscription amount, the minimum ongoing holding amount and the minimum subsequent subscription amount.

Initial Subscription Period:

Class P Shares will initially be offered from 1 December 2017 until 2 January 2018 at 4:00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) (or such other date to be decided by the Directors at their discretion but taking into account the interest of the investors who would have already participated to the initial offer) at a price of EUR 100 per Share. Subscription monies must be received by the Depositary or its agent in immediately available funds by 5 January 2018 at the latest.

Class Z Shares will be offered at a later date determined by the Board at its discretion.

The first Net Asset Value as at 2 January 2018 will be published on 3 January 2018.

Valuation Day

The Net Asset Value per Share shall be determined as of the last calendar day of each calendar month or any such other Business Day as decided by the Board (each a "Valuation Day").

Dealing Day

A Dealing Day means the Business Day immediately following the relevant Valuation Day or any such other Business Day as decided by the Board. The Net Asset Value shall be calculated on the Dealing Day in relation to the immediately preceding Valuation Day.

Subscriptions

The Board may in its discretion accept subscriptions as of any day that is not a Dealing Day. In addition, the Board has the power to reject subscription requests at its discretion.

Prior Notice for Subscriptions

All applications for subscription shall be deemed to be received at the time they are received by the Administrative Agent in Luxembourg.

Application for subscription must be received no later than 4.00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on the third Business Day before the relevant Valuation Day. Application received by that time will be dealt with on the immediately following Dealing Day. Applications for subscriptions received thereafter will be dealt with on the next following Dealing Day based on the net asset value calculated as of the following Valuation Day. The Board may, subject to section 2.5 "Market timing and frequent trading policy" contained in the main part of the Offering Document, waive in their discretion this requirement provided that the principle of equal treatment between shareholders be complied with.

Payment of Subscription Price

The full Subscription Price, including the subscription fee, must be received in immediately available funds by the Depositary or its agent at the latest three Business Days after the relevant Valuation Day.

Redemptions

Each Shareholder may apply for the redemption of all or part of his Shares or of a fixed amount at the Net Asset Value determined as at each Valuation Day. If the value of a Shareholder's holding on the relevant Valuation Day is less than the specified minimum holding amount, the Shareholder may be deemed to have requested the redemption of all of his Shares.

Prior Notice for Redemptions

Application for redemption must be received no later than 4.00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on the fourth Business Day before the relevant Valuation Day. Applications received by that time will be dealt with on the immediately following Dealing Day. Applications for redemption received after such deadline will be dealt with on the next following Dealing Day based on the net asset value calculated as of the following Valuation Day. The Directors may in their discretion waive this requirement provided that the principle of equal treatment between Shareholders be complied with.

Payment of Redemption Proceeds

Redemption proceeds, net of any applicable redemption charge, will be paid not later than fifteen Business Days after the relevant Valuation Day.

Conversions

Each Shareholder may apply for the conversion of all or part of his Shares into shares of another class within the same Sub-Fund or in another Sub-Fund provided that such Shareholder satisfies the conditions for subscription and holding of Shares within the relevant Class.

Prior notice for Conversions

Application for conversion must be received no later than 4.00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on the fourth Business Day prior to the relevant Valuation Day.

Applications received by that time will be dealt with on the immediately following Dealing Day. Applications for conversion received after such deadline will be dealt with on the next following Dealing Day based on the relevant net asset values calculated as of the following Valuation Day. The Directors may in their discretion waive this requirement provided that the principle of equal treatment between Shareholders be complied with.

All relevant dates and deadlines relating to subscription, redemption and conversion orders are summarized in the table below:

Cut-off	Subscription: 16:00 Lux time, 3 Business
	Days before the Valuation Day
	Redemption: 16:00 Lux time, 4 Business
	Days before the Valuation Day
	Conversion(*): 16:00 Lux time, 4 Business
	Days before the Valuation Day
Valuation Day (Pricing Day)	Last Calendar Day of each month
Calculation Day	The Business Day following the Valuation
·	Day
Settlement Day	Subscription: within 3 Business Days after
	the relevant Valuation Day
	Redemption: within 15 Business Days after
	the relevant Valuation Day
	Conversion: within 15 Business Days after
	the relevant Valuation Day

^(*) Conversion: conversion orders between sub-funds with different Valuation Days and Calculation Days are not allowed

Fees

	Short-	Investment	Performance
	term exit	management	Fee
	fee ¹	fee ²	
Class	10%/4%	max. 1.50%	50% of
P		per year	excess
			return over
			Cobas Lux
			Sicav –
			Cobas
			Selection
			Fund
Class	10%/4%	none	none
Z			

Performance Fee

The Investment Manager will receive a performance fee, accrued on each Valuation Day, paid yearly, based on the net asset value (NAV), equivalent to 50 % of the performance of the NAV per share (measured against the High Water Mark) over the return of COBAS SELECTION FUND (hereinafter referred to as the "Benchmark"), a sub-fund of Cobas Lux SICAV, calculated since the last performance fee payment.

The performance fee is calculated on the basis of the NAV after deduction of all expenses, liabilities, and management fees (but not performance fee), and is adjusted to take account of all subscriptions and redemptions.

The performance fee is equal to the outperformance of the NAV per share multiplied by the number of shares in circulation during the calculation period. No performance fee will be due if the NAV per share before performance fee turns out to be below the High Water mark for the calculation period in question.

The High Water Mark is defined as the greater of the following two figures:

- the last Net Asset Value per share on which a performance fee has been paid;
- the initial NAV per share.

The High Water Mark will be decreased by the dividends paid to shareholders.

If the performance of the NAV per share is negative over the calculation period, no performance fee will be calculated. If the performance of the NAV per share is positive, but the performance of the Benchmark is negative or null, no performance fee will be calculated.

Provision will be made for this performance fee on each Valuation Day. If the NAV per share decreases during the calculation period, the provisions made in respect of the performance fee will be reduced accordingly. If these provisions fall to zero, no performance fee will be payable.

If shares are redeemed on a date other than that on which a performance fee is paid while provision has been made for performance fees, the performance fees for which provision

¹ The short-term exit fee of 10% will apply in relation to redemption requests received within one year of subscription of the relevant Shares. The short-term exit fee of 4% will apply in relation to redemption requests received between the first and the second year of subscription of the relevant Shares. Please refer to the section 2.2 "redemption of shares" in the general part of the Offering Document for further details.

² The investment management fee is taken out of the Net Asset Value of the relevant Class calculated as of such Valuation Day and payable monthly in arrears by the Company to the Investment Manager.

has been made and which are attributable to the shares redeemed will be paid at the end of the period even if provision for performance fees is no longer made at that date. Gains which have not been realized may be taken into account in the calculation and payment of performance fees.

In case of subscription, the performance fee calculation is adjusted to avoid that this subscription impacts the amount of performance fee accruals. To perform this adjustment, the outperformance of the NAV per share against the Benchmark until the subscription date is not taken into account in the performance fee calculation. This adjustment amount is equal to the product of the number of subscribed shares by the positive difference between the subscription price and the High Water Mark adjusted by the Benchmark performance at the date of the subscription. This cumulated adjustment amount is used in the performance fee calculation until the end of the relevant period and is adjusted in case of subsequent redemptions during the period.

The calculation period shall correspond to each calendar year.

Performance fees are payable within 20 Business Days following the closing of the yearly accounts.

The formula for the calculation of the performance fee is as follows:

F	=	0 If G <= H Or if B<=E
F	=	[(B / E - 1) - (G / H - 1)] * E * C * A If [(B / E - 1) - (G / H - 1)] > 0 And if B>E And if G>H
The new High Water Mark	=	If F=0 => E
		If F>0 => D
Number of shares outstanding	=	A
NAV per share before performance		В
Performance fee rate (50%)	=	С
NAV per share after performance	=	D
High Water Mark	=	Е
Performance fees	=	F
Benchmark value at the valuation date	=	G
Benchmark value at the last performance fees payment date	=	Н

Risk of Investment

The nature of the Fund's investments involves certain risks and the Fund may utilise investment techniques (such as the use of structured products) which may carry additional risks. An investment in Shares therefore carries substantial risk and is suitable only for persons who can assume the risk of losing their entire investment. Prospective investors should consider, among others, the following factors before subscribing for Shares:

Regulatory Risk

The operations of the Company, and the consequences of an investment in the Fund, may be impacted substantially by virtue of a change in applicable legal requirements. No assurance can be given that future legislation, administrative rulings or court decisions will not adversely affect the operation of the Company, an investment in the Fund or the ability of the Fund to make cash distributions to Shareholders.

Tax Considerations

Any change in the Company's tax status, or in taxation legislation or practice in either Luxembourg or elsewhere, could affect the value of the investments in the Fund's portfolio and the Fund's ability to achieve its investment objective, or alter the post-tax returns to Shareholders.

Conflicts of interests

Conflicts of interests may arise between the Company and the Investment Manager. The Investment Manager may manage assets of other clients that make investments similar to those made on behalf of the Fund. Such clients could thus compete for the same trades or investments and whilst available investments or opportunities for each client are generally allocated in a manner believed to be equitable to each, some of those allocation procedures may adversely affect the price paid or received for investments or the size of positions obtained or disposed.

Generally there may be conflicts of interests between the best interests of the Fund and an interest of the Investment Manager and the Directors to generate fees, commissions and other revenues. In the event that such a conflict of interests arises, the Directors will endeavour to ensure that it is resolved in the best interests of the Fund.

In addition, the Directors will endeavour that all agreements and transactions entered into by the Fund will be negotiated at arm's length.

Suspension of Share dealings

Investors are reminded that in certain circumstances their right to redeem Shares may be suspended (see Section 2.4, "Temporary Suspension of the Calculation").

Business Risk

There can be no assurance that the Fund will achieve its investment objective. The investment results of the Fund are reliant upon the success of the Board and the Investment Manager and the performance of the markets the Fund invest in.

As with any managed fund, the Investment Manager may not be successful in selecting the best performing securities or investment techniques, and the Fund's performance may lag

behind that of similar funds. The Investment Manager may also miss out on an investment opportunity because the assets necessary to take advantage of the opportunity are tied up in less advantageous investments.

Market Risk

The risk that the market value of a security may fluctuate, sometimes rapidly and unpredictably. Securities may decline in value due to factors affecting securities markets generally or particular industries represented in the securities markets. The value of a security may decline due to general market conditions which are not specifically related to a particular company, such as real or perceived adverse economic conditions, changes in the general outlook for corporate earnings, changes in interest or currency rates or adverse investor sentiment generally. They may also decline due to factors which affect a particular industry or industries, such as labor shortages or increased production costs and competitive conditions within an industry. During a general downturn in the securities markets, multiple asset classes may decline in value simultaneously. Mid-cap companies may be more vulnerable than large-cap companies to adverse business or economic developments. Securities of such companies may be less liquid and more volatile than securities of large-cap companies and therefore may involve greater risk.

Concentration of Investments

Although it will be the policy of the Fund to diversify its investment portfolio, the Fund may at certain times hold relatively few investments. The Fund could be subject to significant losses if it holds a large position in a particular investment that declines in value or is otherwise adversely affected, including default of the issuer.

Investment in Smaller Companies

The Fund is a multi-cap fund and, as such, may invest in smaller companies which may fluctuate in value more than other assets because of the greater potential volatility of Share prices of smaller companies.

Sector Risk

The Fund may focus its investments from time to time on one or more economic sectors. To the extent that it does so, developments affecting companies in that sector or sectors will likely have a magnified effect on the Fund's Net Asset Value per Share and total returns and may subject the Fund to greater risk of loss. Accordingly, the Fund could be considerably more volatile than a broad-based market index or other investment vehicles that are diversified across a greater number of securities and sectors.

Value Investing Risk

A value-oriented investment approach is subject to the risk that a security believed to be undervalued does not appreciate in value as anticipated.

Debt Securities

The Fund may invest in fixed income securities which may be unrated by a recognised credit-rating agency or below investment grade and which are subject to greater risk of loss of principal and interest than higher-rated debt securities. The Fund may invest in debt securities which rank junior to other outstanding securities and obligations of the issuer, all or a significant portion of which may be secured on substantially all of that issuer's assets. The Fund may invest in debt securities which are not protected by financial covenants or limitations on additional indebtedness. The Fund will therefore be subject to credit, liquidity

and interest rate risks. In addition, evaluating credit risk for debt securities involves uncertainty because credit rating agencies throughout the world have different standards, making comparison across countries difficult. Also, the market for credit spreads is often inefficient and illiquid, making it difficult to accurately calculate discounting spreads for valuing financial instruments.

Liquidity and Market Characteristics

In some circumstances, investments may be relatively illiquid making it difficult to acquire or dispose of them at the prices quoted on the various exchanges. Accordingly, the Fund's ability to respond to market movements may be impaired and the Fund may experience adverse price movements upon liquidation of its investments. Settlement of transactions may be subject to delay and administrative uncertainties.

Counterparty Risk

The Fund may have credit exposure to one or more counterparties by virtue of its investment positions. To the extent that a counterparty defaults on its obligation and the Fund is delayed or prevented from exercising its rights with respect to the investments in its portfolio, it may experience a decline in the value of its position, lose income and incur costs associated with asserting its rights. Such risks will increase where the Fund uses only a limited number of counterparties.

Insolvency of Brokers and Others

The Fund will be subject to the risk of failure of the brokerage firms (including, without limitation, the prime broker) that execute trades, the clearing firms that such brokers use, or the clearing houses of which such clearing firms are members and to the risk of refusal of counterparties to perform, which could result in a loss of all or a portion of the investments with or through the relevant clearing house, broker, dealer or counterparty.

Net Asset Value Considerations

The Net Asset Value per Share is expected to fluctuate over time with the performance of the Fund's investments. A Shareholder may not fully recover his initial investment when he chooses to redeem his Shares or upon compulsory redemption if the Net Asset Value per Share at the time of such redemption is less than the subscription price paid by such Shareholder. It should be remembered that the value of the Shares and the income (if any) derived from them can go down as well as up.

Currency Exposure

Certain of the assets of the Fund may be invested in securities and other investments which are denominated in other currencies than the reference currency of the Fund. Accordingly, the value of such assets may be affected favourably or unfavourably by fluctuations in currency rates. The Fund will be subject to foreign exchange risks. The Fund may engage in currency hedging but there can be no guarantee that such a strategy will prevent losses. In addition, prospective investors whose assets and liabilities are predominantly in other currencies should take into account the potential risk of loss arising from fluctuations in value between the EUR and such other currencies.

APPENDIX 2 - GLOBAL SOCIAL IMPACT FUND

Reference currency

The reference currency of the Fund is the Euro (EUR).

Investment Objective

The Fund seeks to proceed to debt and equity investments with the aim of creating growth in companies with a social or environmentally positive impact while offering Shareholders a financial return on the invested capital. This investment strategy is often referred to as "Impact Investing". The Fund has sustainable investment as its objective, within the meaning of article 9 of SFDR.

Investment Policy

The Fund will seek to invest directly and indirectly in Social Businesses (i.e. companies whose primary object is to create a social or environmentally positive impact) that will contribute greatly to achieving the Fund's sustainable development goals.

Such Social Businesses may include, among other, microfinance institutions ("MFIs"), agricultural organizations involving smallholder farmer or generating quality employment in rural areas or adopting fair trade practices, healthcare providers focusing on vulnerable customers, providers of renewable or other energy-efficient products, business with activities related to access to clean water, education providers, companies leveraging technological innovations to attend excluded layers of the population and in general, companies interacting with the "Bottom of the Pyramid" by offering income generating opportunities, employment, or innovative services and products.

The Fund will mainly offer an exposure to the following Social Businesses asset classes:

- **Equity-like instruments** may include *inter alia* private equity (common equity, preferred equity, equity warrants, convertible instruments), equity participation in UCIs, holding company structures, profit participation notes, structured holdings and any other equity-related instrument; and/or
- **Debt-like investments** may include, among others, promissory notes, private senior and subordinated loans, mezzanine loans, convertible debt, subparticipations in existing debt portfolios or structured holdings or funds or collective undertakings investing in debt assets and convertible debt of Social Businesses, as well as any in other Social Businesses debt exposure.

In order to achieve its objective, the Fund will mainly invest:

- directly in the securities/ asset classes mentioned above; and/or
- in undertakings for collective investments, including hedge funds, having as main objective to invest or grant an exposure to the above-mentioned asset classes /securities (hereafter referred to as "Target Funds").

The Fund will mainly focus its investment activity on specific countries in selected geographic regions (namely East-Africa and in general Sub-Saharan Africa, Spain, Latin America, and Asia) and on companies located elsewhere having an exposure on such geographic regions although the Fund may consider investing in other regions on a case by case analysis, as long as the final beneficiaries of the investment are poor or socially excluded individuals. The Fund will indeed focus on investing in companies that combat the issue of social and financial exclusion.

Although the Fund will not have a particular sector focus, some of the projects the Fund will consider will be in sectors such as agriculture and services for rural communities, renewable energy solutions, access to clean water and sanitation, health, education and any project that creates or improves access to employment. The Fund may invest in other sectors on a case by case analysis, as long as the final beneficiaries are poor or socially excluded individuals.

The Fund may also issue loans. The loans originated by the Fund (the "Originated Loans") may bear interest on fixed or floating rate basis, have principal due on maturity or on an amortised schedule that is up to 120 months from the date of extension. The Originated Loans could be uncollateralized or collateralized considered on a case-by-case basis.

The proceeds of the Originated Loans will be made available by the Fund to a selected limited number of Social Businesses (thereby excluding retail borrowers). For the avoidance of doubt, there will be no direct link between the borrowers and the shareholders of the Fund.

The Fund may not invest more than 75% of its net assets in loans.

On an ancillary basis, the Fund may invest in any other type of assets allowed by the SIF Law, such as in UCIs other than the above-mentioned, in debt securities, in money market instruments and in cash.

The Fund may eventually own real estate assets linked to the activation of a guarantee. As investments in real estate are not part of the investment policy pursued by the Fund, such real estate assets (if any) will be sold by the Investment Manager as soon as practicable.

The Fund may, whenever it deems it necessary, exercise its influence on management by requesting the insertion of governance, financial and/or operational covenants in the legal documentation to guide the performance of the investees and to ensure the growth and the social mission of the Social Business.

The Fund may from time to time have to deal with complex fiscal, tax or regulatory environments, which sometimes might make it difficult to directly invest in certain Social Businesses. Certain investments may therefore consist of assignments of or participations in loans extended by a third party, typically a financial institution. The Fund would utilize such an assignment or participation in order to be able to purchase assets that already exist or to purchase an asset in a way that is more efficient for the Fund in view of fiscal, tax or regulatory constraints.

It may also include investments in quoted equity with very limited liquidity.

The Fund will not generally seek to control its targets through equity-like investments, but may aim to be represented in the governance bodies of the investees, such as investors committees or social performance committees in the case of investments in Target Funds or in the board of directors in case of direct investments. When making investments, preference will be given to making co-investments with other carefully chosen investors sharing the same principles and social vision.

The Fund may seek to exert active influence on the portfolio investments made by it in an effort to maximize the growth of the Social Business and thereby its social impact.

For hedging and for any other purposes, as referred to the chapter "Investment restriction", the Fund may use all types of financial derivative instruments traded on a regulated market

and/or over the counter ("OTC") provided they are contracted with leading financial institutions specialized in this type of transactions and subject to regulatory supervision. However, the Investment Manager intends to use principally futures and options on transferable securities and/or financial indices and currency forwards.

It is understood that:

- If the Investment Manager considers this to be in the best interest of the Shareholders, on a temporary basis and for defensive purposes, the Fund may also, hold, up to 100% of its net assets in liquid instruments, among others: cash deposits, money market UCIs and money market instruments.
- The Fund is also allowed to hold more than 50% of its net assets in cash and cash equivalents (money market Target Funds, money market instruments) for pending investments in the "private equity universe" or in order to meet the liquidity needs for distributions or redemptions, if any, or the payment of expenses. Such "parking strategy" for liquidity for an intermediate term might be necessary in order for the Fund to be able to ramp up its targeted portfolio of private equity investments.
- As the investment policy can be achieved via Target Funds, the Fund can at any time invest more than 50% of its net assets in undertakings for collective investment.
 For the avoidance of doubt the Fund shall not qualify as a feeder fund within the meaning of the AIFM Law.

Investment peculiarities:

Furthermore, the Fund will follow the following restrictions:

- Generally, the Fund will comply with the investment restrictions foreseen by CSSF circular 07/309 as described in section "1.3. Investment Restrictions" of the general part of this Offering Document.
- Commitments (outstanding commitments and current value of the investments) in direct private equity investments (excluding Target Funds) cannot represent more than 30% of the Fund's net assets.
- The Fund cannot invest directly in commodities (except precious metals as described below). For the avoidance of doubt, the Fund can have an indirect exposure to commodities via instruments dealt in on an organized regulated market or on overthe-counter (OTC), such as but not limited to financial derivative instruments and certificates.
- The Fund can invest directly in precious metals dealt in on a regulated or on an organized market or over-the-counter (OTC) provided that physical detention of such investment does not exceed 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets. Indirect investments will not be taken into account for the purpose of this limit.
- The Fund can borrow up to 20% of its net assets, for any purposes.
- The Fund cannot proceed to direct short sales except for hedging purposes.

Investment process

Investments will be selected based on the quality of the Target Fund or Social Business, on the potential for growth, the social impact strategy of the investee and on the investee's ability to generate a social and financial return in line with the objective of the Fund.

All available documentation including financial statements and reports, portfolio of investments, placement memorandums, articles of association, relevant agreements with service providers or customer, suppliers, commercial presentations, annual and quarterly reports, management meetings etc. will be analysed.

The following selection criteria will be applied:

• For indirect investment in Social Business (i.e. via other UCIs):

- the target social strategy in line with the Fund's strategy;
- the proven financial track record of the UCI, if already in the market;
- the operating platform;
- the robustness of risk management system;
- the professionalism and track record of management team;
- the strength of social mission and social performance;
- the strength of funding, quality of other investors and alignment of vision and interests;
- the liquidity options;
- the total size of the UCI; and
- any other relevant criteria with regard to specific target investment.
- For direct investments in Social Businesses:
 - the strength of the entrepreneur and team: experienced entrepreneurs having driving and natural leadership skills, a team with the skills and experience, the will to drive their Social Business forwards, a strong track record in the same or former positions and a high level of experience and professionalism;
 - the social impact: a big idea translated into a tangible solution focusing on the bottom of the pyramid and that has the potential to either improve the livelihoods of a significant number of people, or of reaching a significant number of beneficiaries through the products or services that it provides. Assessment of the social impact will take into account the relevance of the problem the business is trying to solve as well as the practicability and efficiency of the solution;
 - the business model: a solid business model with usually no less than 2 years track record, and a market opportunity that is underserved. The business model will be assessed based on the financial and operational track record of the business, the level of profitability and clear pathway to profitable growth, the favourable competitive, customer, supplier, and macro-economic environment, and the likely ability of the business to repay invested funds;
 - the potential to scale: an easily scalable business that is highly innovative or unique, with clear application across regions and countries.

Before investing in a company, such company is evaluated based on a set of proprietary impact measuring tools that include, among others, the UN Sustainable Development Goals in terms of social and sustainability criteria. The UN Sustainable Development Goals are the following:

- 1. No poverty
- 2. Zero hunger
- 3. Good health and well-being
- 4. Quality education
- 5. Gender equality
- 6. Clean water and sanitation
- 7. Affordable and clean energy
- 8. Decent work and economic growth
- 9. Industry, innovation and infrastructure
- 10. Reduced inequalities
- 11. Sustainable cities and communities
- 12. Responsible consumption and production
- 13. Climate action
- 14. Life below water
- 15. Life on land
- 16. Peace, justice and strong institutions
- 17. Partnerships for the goals

The Fund would not be able to invest in products or services directly that negatively affect these goals which include, among others, tobacco, sex, arms or gambling.

Furthermore, if a company promotes one of these goals but directly negatively affects another, such company will be excluded from the investment universe of the Fund through the rigorous impact screening conducted through the due diligence process.

Further information regarding the investment process can be found at the following website: https://www.group.pictet/asset-services/fund-library/

Investment decisions will be taken by the Investment Manager through its investment committee. The investment committee may be composed of representatives of the Investment Manager, of the Investment Advisor and of independent members. The representatives of the Investment Manager, together with the independent members (if any) will however always keep the majority of the decision powers within the investment committee.

The AIFM has put in place procedures for the monitoring and the evaluation of the quality of the Originated Loans and the collateral (if any) as well as procedures regarding enforcement of collateral (if any), loan collection and mitigation of maturity transformation.

Regarding the granting of loans to Social Businesses, the following diversification criteria will be applied:

- Loans granted to social businesses within the same country may not represent more than 50% of the Fund's Commitment.
- Loans granted to social businesses within the same group may not represent more than 20% of the Fund's Commitment.

Two Social Businesses shall be considered group regarding the previous limit if they have an indirect link defined by:

- One Social Business represents more than 20% of the revenues of the other Social Business in the last annual accounts or at the moment of doing the scoring of the loan;
- One Social Business represents more than 20% of the receivables of the other Social Business in the last annual accounts or at the moment of doing the scoring of the loan:
- One Social Business is the guarantor of the other Social Business for an amount of money higher than 20% of the loan analysed at the moment of doing the scoring of the loan.

The recipient of the loan must be the final recipient of the money, not being able to lend it as a new loan to other borrower.

Leverage

As of the date of this Offering Document, the maximum expected level of leverage permitted in respect of the Fund is:

- 220% of its Net Asset Value under the commitment method; and
- 300% of its Net Asset Value under the gross method.

Investors should note that the maximum level of leverage set out above in respect of the Fund is only indicative and is provided in accordance with the requirements of the articles 21(1), a) and 21(5) of the AIFM Law.

The maximum level of leverage set out above in respect of the Fund is for information only and should not be read or construed as an investment limit or investment restriction or a commitment of the Investment Manager to comply with such maximum level of leverage. The applicable investment limits and restrictions regarding the use of financial derivative instruments and techniques and instruments as well as borrowing limits are set out above and in the chapter "1.3. INVESTMENT RESTRICTIONS".

Amendments to the Fund Appendix and to the general part of this Offering Document

The Board is entitled to make any changes to this Appendix or to the general part of this Offering Document which do not have a negative material impact on the interests of the Shareholders of the Fund ("Non-Material Changes") at its entire discretion without requesting the consent of the Shareholders concerned.

The Board may make further material changes to this Appendix or to the general part of this Offering Document, which may trigger a potentially negative impact on the interests of the Fund's Shareholders, with the prior written consent of Shareholders of the Fund holding in aggregate 2/3 of the Commitments. Any change approved by the aforementioned majority will be binding on all Shareholders of the Fund.

The following amendments will be deemed to be material changes: (i) significant changes to the investment objective, investment policy and investment restrictions applicable to the Fund (other than the general information which is disclosed for the purpose of compliance with applicable regulations), (ii) material increase of the fees mentioned in the Offering Document to be paid to services providers, (iii) decrease of the level of consent of Shareholders of the Fund required to make such amendments, (iv) any amendment to the present section and (v) changes to any other clause which adversely affect Shareholders.

For the purpose of this section, the following amendments (which list is not exhaustive) will be deemed to be Non-Material Changes: (i) any amendment that is necessary or desirable to resolve any ambiguity or to correct or supplement any provision of this Appendix or the general part of this Offering Document that would otherwise be inconsistent with the provisions of the Articles or to correct any printing, stenographic or clerical error or omission, provided such correction does not adversely affect any Shareholder, (ii) any amendment that is necessary or desirable to satisfy any application requirements, conditions or guidelines contained in any opinion, directive, order, statute, rule or regulation of any governmental entity or of the CSSF or to comply with fiscal or other statutory or official requirements affecting the Fund, provided that such amendment is made in a manner which minimises any adverse effect on Shareholders, (iii) the change of the Fund's name, (iv) the change of the AIFM, Depositary, Administrative Agent, auditor or the appointment or replacement of any other service provider of the Company, (v) the creation of a new share class and (vi) any other amendments similar to the foregoing.

Investment Manager of the Fund

As provided for by the investment management agreement, the AIFM has appointed, on behalf of the Fund, Global Social Impact Investments SGIIC S.A., as investment manager of the Fund. The Investment Manager is a Spanish Sociedad Gestora de Instituciones de Inversión Colectiva having its registered office at Calle José Abascal 45, Planta Principal, authorized by the Spanish CNMV since 10 July 2020, notably as portfolio manager.

The Investment Management agreement is entered into for an undetermined period: each Party may terminate this Agreement by notice in writing, delivered or dispatched by registered mail to the other Party, not less than 30 calendar days prior to the date upon which such termination becomes effective.

The Investment Manager is entrusted with the portfolio management of the Fund's assets and with the task of assisting the AIFM in overseeing the trading activities of the Fund and ensuring compliance with the investment policy and strategy in accordance with the provisions of the Offering Document, the investment management agreement and the decisions of the AIFM.

Classes of Shares

The Fund issues Class A and Class B shares denominated in EUR.

The A Class of Shares ("Class A Shares") are reserved to certain categories of Eligible Investors specifically approved by the Board.

The B Class of Shares ("Class B Shares") are available to all Eligible Investors.

Valuation Day

The Net asset value per share is calculated yearly as of the last calendar day of December each year (each, a Valuation Day).

The Directors could, in their entire discretion, decide to calculate an additional Net Asset Value as of any other date (such date being also a Valuation day).

The calculation should take place within one hundred (100) and one hundred and twenty (120) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day (the Calculation Day).

Subscriptions, Commitments and Redemptions

For the purpose of this section the capitalized terms shall have the following meaning:

Closing shall mean the date (or dates) determined by the AIFM and the Board (as applicable) on or prior to which Subscription Agreements have to be received and accepted by the AIFM and/or the Board (as applicable);

Commitment shall mean the total amount committed to be paid in consideration for the subscription of Shares in the Fund by an investor from time to time as specified in the relevant investors' Subscription Agreement.

First Subscription Date shall mean the first date for subscription following the first Closing;

Initial Offer Period shall mean the period starting on the First Subscription Date and finishing five (5) years thereafter;

Lock-Up Period means the period of a maximum of five (5) years as from the Initial Closing, during which the relevant Investor will not be able to request the redemption of its Shares.

Subscription Agreement shall mean the agreement, in such form as the AIFM may approve, under which a Shareholder subscribes or commits to subscribe for Shares in the Fund.

A. Initial Offer Period

During the Initial Offer Period, the Shares will be subscribed on a commitment basis.

Prospective investors who wish to subscribe for Shares of a specific Class will have to enter into a Subscription Agreement. Each Subscription Agreement will include the Commitment made by the relevant investor to pay whole or part of the committed amount upon request by the AIFM in exchange for fully paid-in Shares of the relevant Class.

Duly executed Subscription Agreements must be received by the Company 15 Business Days prior to the relevant Closing. The first Closing (the "Initial Closing") will take place on 30 April 2019 at an initial issue price of EUR 100 per Share (the "Initial Issue Price"). After the Initial Closing, the Board may decide to organize further Closings at any date as determined by the Board within its sole discretion (each a "Subsequent Closing") in relation to which (i) investors admitted at the Initial Closing will be entitled to increase their amount subscribed; and (ii) new investors may be admitted to the Fund.

The last Closing will be the final Closing as determined by the Board in its discretion but will be no later than 5 years following the Initial Closing.

Commitments can be accepted by the AIFM and the Board at any time during the Initial Offer Period.

The Commitment of each Shareholder may be broken down into an initial drawdown called by the AIFM, the Board or their duly appointed agent and representing a portion of the Commitment as set out in the initial drawdown notice (the "First Drawdown") and several further drawdowns called from time to time by the AIFM, the Board or their duly appointed agent according to the financial needs of the Fund in relation to the considered target investments (the "Further Drawdowns"). The Further Drawdowns will in principle be called prorata to the Commitment of each Shareholder or in any other order or sequence as decided by the AIFM, the Board or their duly appointed agent. Drawdown notices shall be addressed to each relevant Shareholder requiring such Shareholder to make payment within fifteen (15) Business Days (the "Deadline"), in such instalments as the AIFM, the Board or their duly appointed agent may direct in the drawdown notice. However, the AIFM, the Board or their duly appointed agent may request the payment before the Deadline whenever in the opinion of the Board or its duly appointed agent circumstances warrant such a shorter notice.

During Further Drawdowns (including the final Drawdown, Shares will be issued at an amount corresponding to the applicable Net Asset Value as of the relevant Further Drawdown.

The Company will issue fully paid-in Shares of the relevant Class to the relevant Shareholders to the extent that the amount drawn down from their unfunded Commitments is paid-in to the Fund, in accordance with this section.

In order to ensure equal treatment of the Shareholders of the Fund and compensate existing Shareholders of the Fund during earlier Closings, a fee may also be charged in addition to the Commitments made on each Subsequent Closing in an amount to be determined at the discretion of the Board of Directors, subject to such maximum of 3% of the relevant Commitment (the "Subsequent Closing Fee"). The actual Subsequent Closing Fee will be communicated to prospective investors prior to their respective Subscription Agreements being accepted by the Board in respect of a Subsequent Closing.

In addition, during the Initial Offer Period, any new subscriber entering the Fund following the First Subscription Date shall contribute to the Fund, in one single installment:

- i. such amounts in respect of its *pro rata* share of drawdowns already paid by the existing investors; and
- ii. such amounts in respect of the management fee that would have been paid by such new Shareholder had it been admitted to the Fund on the First Subscription Date;
- iii. any other additional amounts, calculated on a *pro rata* basis, either directly or indirectly paid by the existing Shareholders, in relation to fees payable by the Company, since the First Subscription Date.

For the avoidance of doubt, the amounts listed above will be deducted from the committed capital of the relevant investor.

At the end of the Initial Offer Period, the Investors will have to have contributed the total amount of their Commitment.

Minimum Commitment

The minimum Commitments for Class A and Class B Shares is set at of EUR 125,000 - (one hundred and twenty five thousand euro). Such minimum Commitment rules are subject however to the AIFM and the Board's right to reject any offer from investors for any reason or to accept Commitments in lesser amounts.

Contribution in kind

Shares will not be issued as consideration for a contribution in kind of securities or assets.

Defaulting Investors

If any Shareholder that has made a Commitment to the Company fails at any time to pay the relevant amounts due for value on the relevant payment date, the Board may decide to apply an interest charge on such amounts (the "**Default Interest**"), without further notice, at a rate equal to EURIBOR 1 year plus fifteen (15) per cent per annum, until the date of full payment. The Default Interest shall be calculated on the basis of the actual number of days elapsed between the relevant payment date (inclusive) and the actual date the relevant payment is received by the Company (exclusive).

If within thirty (30) Business Days the relevant Shareholder has not paid the full amounts due (including the Default Interest due), this Shareholder shall become a defaulting Shareholder (the "**Defaulting Shareholder**") and Shares registered in the name of such Defaulting Shareholder that would be fully paid may, in case of such default, be subject to a compulsory redemption (the "**Defaulted Redeemable Shares**") in accordance with the following rules and procedure:

- The Board shall send a notice (hereinafter called the "Redemption Notice") to the
 Defaulting Shareholder possessing the Defaulted Redeemable Shares; the
 redemption notice shall specify the Defaulted Redeemable Shares to be redeemed,
 the price to be paid, and the place where this price shall be payable.
- The Redemption Notice may be sent to the Defaulting Shareholder by recorded delivery letter to his last known address.
- The Defaulting Shareholder in question shall be obliged without delay to deliver to the Company the certificate or certificates, if there are any, representing the Defaulted Redeemable Shares specified in the redemption notice.

- From the close of business of that day specified in the Redemption Notice, the
 Defaulting Shareholder shall cease to be the owner of the Defaulted Redeemable
 Shares specified in the Redemption Notice and the certificates representing these
 Shares shall be rendered null and void in the financial and legal records of the
 Company and the Defaulting Shareholder shall have no further voting rights in
 relation thereto:
- The redemption price will be equal to the lesser of (i) the last Net Asset Value and (iii) the subscription price paid by the redeeming Defaulting Shareholder, less Default Interest accrued on the unpaid part of the Commitment as well as administration and miscellaneous costs and expenses borne by the Company in respect of such default.
- If the Board determines in good faith that the Net Asset Value of the Company has increased or decreased materially since subscription by the relevant Defaulting Shareholder, the Board may change the redemption price, in order to ensure fair treatment between all the Shareholders, to a price based on the Net Asset Value of such Defaulted Redeemable Shares on the relevant redemption date, less Default Interest accrued on the unpaid part of the Commitment as well as administration and miscellaneous costs and expenses borne by the Company in respect of such default. The above-mentioned redemption price will be payable only at the close of the liquidation of the Fund.
- Shares belonging to a Defaulting Shareholder have their voting rights suspended and do not carry any right to distributions, as long as the payment has not been effected.

In addition, the Board of Directors reserves the right to initiate any other remedy proceedings, legal or otherwise, on behalf of the Company against a Defaulting Shareholder in order to obtain, either in whole or in part, execution of one or more of the obligations on which he/her/it has defaulted.

Each Shareholder further acknowledges that the non-performance of its obligations arising under this section cannot be adequately redressed by monetary damages alone, and, consequently, recognizes the right of the Company to seek enforcement of the terms hereof.

B. Following the Initial Offer Period

After the Initial Offer Period Shares shall be subscribed on a straight subscription basis as detailed in the main part of the Offering Document and hereafter.

Minimum Subscription and Holding Amounts after the Initial Offer Period

The minimum initial subscription and holding amount will be EUR 125.000

The minimum subsequent subscription amount in this Fund is EUR 20.000.

Subject to any minimum investment requirements applicable to Other Well-Informed Investors, the Directors may waive in their discretion the minimum initial offer amount, the minimum ongoing holding amount and the minimum subsequent subscription amount.

Subscriptions

The Board may in its discretion accept subscriptions as of any day that is not a Dealing Day. In addition, the Board has the power to reject subscription requests at its discretion.

Prior Notice for Subscriptions

All applications for subscription shall be deemed to be received at the time they are received by the Administrative Agent in Luxembourg.

Application for subscription must be received no later than 4.00 p.m. (Luxembourg time) on the seventh Business Day before the relevant Valuation Day. Application received by that time will be dealt with on the immediately following Dealing Day. Applications for subscriptions received thereafter will be dealt with on the next following Dealing Day based on the net asset value calculated as of the following Valuation Day. The Board may, subject to section 2.5 "Market timing and frequent trading policy" contained in the main part of the Offering Document, waive in their discretion this requirement provided that the principle of equal treatment between Shareholders be complied with.

Payment of Subscription Price

The full Subscription Price, including the subscription fee, must be received in immediately available funds by the Depositary or its agent at the latest ten Business Days after the relevant Valuation Day.

C. Redemptions

The Shareholders will not be entitled to redeem their Shares during the Lock-Up Period, except if and to the extent required by the CSSF. The Lock-Up Period shall be a maximum of five (5) years as from the Initial Closing.

After the Lock-Up Period, Shareholders will be able to request the redemption of any of their Shares on a Redemption Date, subject to liquidity thresholds to be established by the AIFM and/or the Board from time to time.

Redemption Dates shall occur at least once a year, as of the Valuation Day and such other Valuation Day decided by the AIFM and/or the Board at their discretion. Redemption Dates shall be notified with a minimum of 6 (six) months in advance by the AIFM and or the Board to the Shareholders by a Redemption Date Notice.

To determine the maximum percentage of the capital that may be redeemed, in the Redemption Date Notice, the AIFM and/or the Board (as applicable) shall notify Shareholders of the applicable liquidity threshold to be applied on the Redemption Date.

In order to enhance the liquidity of the Fund and mitigate risks of maturity transformation after the expiry of the Lock-Up Period, if at the moment of making any investment:

- The cash of the Fund is below 3% of the Net Asset Value of the Fund as of the last Valuation Day;
- The sum of the cash of the Fund and the assets convertible to cash in less than one year (for example, loans whose maturity is less than one year, or investments in Target Funds that can be liquidated in less than one year) is below 10% of the Net Asset Value of the Fund as the last Valuation Day;

then, the monies to be invested will be maintained in cash and/or invested in a way that allows liquidation of such investment in less than one year, in order to comply with the two previous points.

The liquidity of the Fund shall either be coincident to liquidity events of the underlying assets of Fund or with new subscriptions.

Shareholders wishing to redeem shares shall notify the AIFM within a maximum of one hundred and twenty (120) Business Days after the deemed date of receipt of the Redemption Date Notice.

The Redemption Date Notice shall be deemed received 2 (two) Business Days following the sending of such Redemption Date Notice.

The redemption price of Shares shall be equal to the Net Asset Value calculated as of the latest Valuation Day. Payment of the redemption price will be made by bank transfer with a value date at the latest one hundred and twenty (125) Business Days following the relevant Valuation Day.

If on any Redemption Date, applications for redemption represent more than the liquidity threshold determined by the AIFM and/or the Board, the gating procedure foreseen in section 2.2 of the general part of the Offering Memorandum will apply.

Without limitation of the foregoing, the Board shall have the right to prohibit any redemption that might impose regulatory, tax, contractual or other burdens on the Fund, the AIFM or the other Shareholders.

Fees

	Subscription Redemption		Investment
	fee ³	fee for	management
		intermediaries	fee
Class	Not	Not	up to 2.5%
Α	applicable	applicable	•
Class	Not	Not	up to 2.5%
В	applicable	applicable	

Risk of Investment

An investment in the Fund involves certain risks relating to the particular Fund structure and investment objectives which Shareholders should evaluate before making a decision to invest in the Fund.

The investments within the Fund are subject to market fluctuations and to the risks inherent in all investments, in particular such investment in microfinance institutions and other Social Businesses qualifies as a risk-capital investment. Accordingly, no assurance can be given that the investment objectives of the relevant Fund will be achieved.

Shareholders should make their own independent evaluation of the financial, market, legal, regulatory, credit, tax and accounting risks and consequences involved in investment in a Fund and its suitability for their own purposes. In evaluating the merits and suitability of an investment in a Fund, careful consideration should be given to all of the risks attached to investing in a Fund.

The following is a brief description of certain factors which should be considered along with other matters discussed elsewhere in this Private Placement Memorandum. The following

³ The subscription fee is taken out of the amount subscribed and may be charged for the benefit of the financial intermediaries and other persons involved in the distribution of Shares at the Board's discretion.

⁴ The redemption fee may be deducted from redemption proceeds for the benefit of financial intermediaries and other persons involved in the distribution of Shares at the Board's discretion.

however, does not purport to be a comprehensive summary of all the risks associated with investments in any Fund.

An investment in Shares of the Fund carries substantial risk and is suitable only for Shareholders who accept the risks, can assume the risk of losing their entire investment and who understand that there is no recourse other than to the assets of the Fund.

Risks Relating to Social Businesses and other Emerging Markets Social Businesses

General: a portion of the Social Business risk-capital investments are expected to be invested in Social Businesses that are usually small and recently formed (relative to many small and medium-sized nonprofit and for profit entities in Europe, United States and other countries with developed economies). In some instances, at the time of the contemplated disbursement of any Social Business risk-capital investment, the potential Social Businesses will not have previously received external financing from traditional commercial sources, may not qualify for such financing under traditional bases of evaluation and will not have been rated by traditional rating agencies or similar commercial institutions. Changes in the economic or political conditions of a country in which a Social Business operates or changes in the financial condition of any given Social Business could have a material negative impact on the ability of the relevant Fund to receive on a timely basis payments due in respect of any given Social Business risk-capital investment. If the Fund's receipt, on a timely basis, of Social Business risk-capital investment payments is interrupted, then such fund may be unable to make dividend payments and the Fund's Net Asset Value could decline. Accordingly, investment in the Shares is speculative and entails a certain degree of risk.

Furthermore, in the case of MFIs, these organizations typically do not require collateral security from their clients, the micro entrepreneurs or the SME. As a result, there is significant risk in the underlying business of the MFIs. In addition, MFIs typically will not grant collateral security for the repayment of risk-capital investments. As a result, repayment of the risk-capital investments by Social Businesses is subject to a certain degree of risk.

Business Model Risk: The Fund will invest generally in early stage companies and growing companies. This means that in many cases their business plan is still being proven versus the market to a certain extent.

Management Team Risk: As the Social Businesses will usually be an early stage company or a growing company, it may not have a complete management team. The growth potential of the Social Business may therefore depend on the skills and commitment of a small management team.

Social Impact Risk: Any investment will look for a positive social impact, apart from a financial return. Not getting a social impact will mean an unsuccessful investment (even if the financial return is positive) and may lead to new investors not being attracted to the Fund.

Possible Business Failures: the insolvency or other business failure of any one or more of the major portfolio investments in which the Fund has invested could have a material and adverse effect on the Fund's performance and ability to achieve its objectives. Lack of generally available financing alternatives increases the risk of business failure.

Integrity of Social Business Information: the financial and other information of the potential investee organizations, upon which the Fund will rely in part in selecting and monitoring the investments, will be provided primarily by the potential Social Businesses

themselves. Although the Investment Manager will only invest in audited Social Businesses, the year-end information may not have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") or United States or European generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"). The Social Businesses are for the most part, small enterprises with limited access to sources of funding and service a very impoverished clientele. These inherent characteristics of Social Businesses aggravate the operating and financial risks of the enterprise and may compromise the robustness of the information provided by Social Businesses. As a result, such information may be inaccurate or incomplete. The Investment Manager will exercise commercially reasonable diligence, given the limitations of such information, in assessing its accuracy and completeness, but cannot and do not make any express or implied representation or warranty in respect of such information.

Risks Relating to Investments in Loans

Loan Origination: Origination and intermediation of debts in certain jurisdictions can amount to a regulated activity. Typically in those jurisdictions where such regulations do apply, the Fund would be required to obtain regulatory approval (potentially with an accompanying capital requirement) as a pre-condition of being able to carry on such activities. The Fund intends to structure its affairs in such a way that the Directors will not be required to obtain any such regulatory approval(s). This situation has a number of practical consequences for investors in the Fund to consider. Inability to originate debt in such a jurisdiction, due to lack of appropriate authorization, may limit the range of investments available to the Fund. Such inability may require the Fund to enter into arrangements with intermediaries who do have such authorizations, most typically banking institutions, to assist with debt origination or intermediation. To the extent the Directors, acting on behalf of the Fund determines to pursue such a strategy, it is likely to increase expense and reduce return to the Fund's shareholders (primarily due to the cost of capital charged by such persons) and may expose the Fund to the credit risk of such intermediary. Further, the application of such laws and regulations is often complex to determine and highly specific to the individual circumstances of the Fund and the proposed borrower. This means that the Fund may incur significant legal, tax and other advisory fees in its efforts to ensure it acts in compliance with such laws and regulations. Such determinations will often ultimately depend upon the professional judgment of the Fund's legal, tax and other advisers and, it is therefore possible, that a regulatory authority may dispute such determinations with potentially adverse consequences for the Fund and the Directors.

The Directors note that, prior to the date of December 2016, there has been increasing commentary amongst regulators and intergovernmental institutions, including the Financial Stability Board and International Monetary Fund, on the topic of so called "shadow banking" (a term generally taken to refer to credit intermediation involving entities and activities outside the regulated banking system). The Fund is an entity outside the regulated banking system and certain of the activities of the Fund may be argued to fall within this definition and, in consequence, may be subject to regulatory developments. It is the Company's belief that during the life of the Fund, it could be subject to increased levels of oversight and regulation. This could increase costs and limit operations. In an extreme eventuality, it is possible that such regulations could render the continued operation of the SFund unviable and lead to its premature termination or restructuring.

Credit Risk: Credit risks associated with the loans include (among others): (i) the borrower's assets and the security granted for the loans declining in value, (ii) the borrower's assets producing less cash flow available for debt service and (iii) the declining creditworthiness, default and potential for insolvency of the borrowers during periods of rising interest rates and economic downturn. An economic downturn and/or rising interest rates could severely

disrupt the market for the loans and adversely affect the value of outstanding loans and the ability of the borrowers thereof to repay principal and interest.

Liquidity Risk: Loans are not generally traded in organised exchange markets but are traded by banks and other institutional investors engaged in loan syndications. Consequently, the liquidity of the Loans will depend on the liquidity of these markets and there can be no assurance that there will be any market for such loans if the Fund is required to sell or otherwise dispose of them.

In addition, investors should take into account the prevailing and widely reported global credit market conditions referred to as the "credit crunch" (which continues at the date hereof), whereby there is a general lack of liquidity in the secondary market for instruments similar to the Loans.

The Investment Manager cannot predict when these circumstances will change and if and when they do whether conditions of general market illiquidity for the loans and investments similar to the loans will return in the future. As such, there can be no assurance that the market for instruments similar to the loans will recover at all or at the same time and to the same degree as other global credit market sectors.

Risk of Foreign Jurisdictions: Loans may be subject to various laws enacted for the protection of creditors in the jurisdictions of incorporation of the borrowers thereunder and, if different, the jurisdictions from which the borrowers conduct their business and in which they hold their assets, which may adversely affect such borrower's abilities to make payment on a full or timely basis. These laws, particularly in insolvency scenarios, will differ depending on the country in which each borrower or its assets are located and may differ depending on the legal status of the borrower. In particular, it should be noted that a number of continental European jurisdictions operate "debtor-friendly" insolvency regimes which would result in delays in payments under Loans where borrowers thereunder are subject to such regimes, in the event of their insolvency.

Restructuring of Loans; Risk of Minority Participation in Loans: Loans may become non-performing for a variety of reasons and may require substantial workout negotiations or restructuring that may entail, among other things, a substantial reduction in the interest rate, a substantial write-down of the principal of the loan, the deferral of payments and/or further borrowings by the underlying borrower. In addition, additional expenses may be incurred to the extent it is necessary to seek recovery upon a default on a Loan or participate in the restructuring of such loan. The Investment Manager may seek the advice of one or more other advisers with respect to such restructuring, however it is not bound to act according to such advice. Loans are often syndicated facilities and there is no assurance that the Fund will hold an interest in such a loan that is sufficient to control creditor decisions. Therefore, although the Fund may recommend the exercise of voting rights with respect to an individual Loan, there can be no certainty that the Fund will be able to exercise votes in respect of a sufficient percentage of voting rights with respect to such loan to determine the outcome of such vote.

Counterparty risk: The Fund will in principle not try to reduce the exposure incurred in connection with loans through the receipt of collateral. When issuing loans, the Fund will therefore be subject to the risk that the borrower does not perform its obligations under the relevant loans and consequently that the Fund sustains losses. Even though the Fund will only enter into loans with counterparties which it believes to be creditworthy, its counterparties may be perceived as high risk. The Fund may grant uncollateralised loans to Social Businesses without credit record. In case of default of a borrower of an uncollateralised loan, the Fund will sustain losses as a result.

Borrower diversification: Even though the Investment Manager aims at offering loans to a diversified range of borrowers, there can be no guarantee that the selection of borrowers remains diversified at all times.

Risks Relating to Emerging Markets

Changes in Applicable Law: the Fund must comply with various regulatory and legal requirements, including securities laws and tax laws as imposed by the jurisdictions under which it operates. Should any of those laws change over the life of the Fund, the regulatory and legal requirements to which the Fund and its Shareholders may be subject could differ materially from current requirements. Changes in the legal and regulatory requirements applicable to portfolio investments may further impact on the prospects and profitability of the Fund. Changes in the legal and regulatory requirement applicable to portfolio investments may further impact on the prospects and profitability of the Fund.

Foreign Exchange/Currency Risk: the Investment Manager may invest in assets denominated in a wide range of currencies. The Net Asset Value expressed in its respective unit currency will fluctuate in accordance with the changes in foreign exchange rate between the reference currency of the relevant Fund or Classes of Shares and the currencies in which the relevant Fund's investments are denominated. In the event a Fund utilizes derivatives to hedge against currency fluctuations, there can be no assurance that such hedging transactions will be effective or beneficial.

Tax Considerations: tax charges and withholding taxes in various jurisdictions in which the Fund will invest will affect the level of distributions made to it and accordingly to Shareholders. No assurance can be given as to the level of taxation suffered by the Fund or its investments.

Political and Economic Factors: Social Businesses operate in countries with political, economic, social and business environments substantially different from, and typically less favorable than, such environments within Europe, the United States and other more economically developed countries. Adverse political, economic, social, business or other developments in any of these environments may impair the ability of the Social Businesses to make, analyze, supervise, record or collect on microloans, to function successfully in the other businesses they operate or to service their Social Business risk-capital investment obligations. Specific economic risks in certain economically developing countries where MFIs and other Social Businesses are located include, but are not limited to decline in economic growth affecting the ability of micro entrepreneurs and microenterprises to service their microloan obligations with MFIs and high inflation reducing the real value of investments and pronounced fluctuations in interest rates rendering uncertain or unfavorable the microloan terms. Specific government actions or failures to act could elevate the risk that the MFIs and other Social Businesses located in such countries will not be able to repay their risk-capital investments. The potential government actions that would have a material adverse effect on risk-capital investment repayments include the imposition of foreign investment controls, exchange controls, expropriation, nationalization, confiscatory taxation and adverse modifications to regulatory structures. In addition, the value of the Social Businesses risk-capital investments could be adversely affected by generalized social or political instability in the home or neighboring countries of certain MFIs and other Social Businesses or adverse relationships with neighboring countries.

Natural Disasters: the countries in which the Social Businesses are located are all relatively less well equipped to deal with natural disasters or major upheavals, such as floods, hurricanes, earthquakes, war, terrorism or riots than are European countries, the

United States and other economically developed countries. The countries in which the Social Businesses are located may not efficiently and quickly recover from such disaster events, which could have a materially adverse effect on the Social Businesses' abilities to repay, on a timely basis, the risk-capital investments.

Local Currency Issues: the Social Business risk-capital investments will be denominated in local currencies, USD or EUR. The Social Business will principally operate in its local currencies. Therefore, if, during the term of the Social Business risk-capital investments, the value of such local currency falls relative to the currency in which the Fund has made the loan for the relevant Fund, the Social Business may have difficulty repaying its Social Business risk-capital investment. Such adverse effect is likely to be material. Local governments may impose foreign exchange controls on, or block entirely, transactions to convert local currency to foreign currency, including the USD and EUR. Such restrictions could impede the ability of Social Business to repay Social Business risk-capital investments in any currency.

Disclosure and Accounting Standards: standards of disclosure in certain economically developing countries where Social Businesses are located may be materially less stringent than those of the United States, Western Europe and the rest of the developed world. In addition, IFRS, which the Board anticipates will be used to audit most or all Social Businesses, differ in certain material respects from GAAP or from local accounting principles applying in the Social Businesses' home countries. The results of an audit of a Social Business conducted pursuant to IFRS may differ materially from an audit performed on the Social Business conducted pursuant to GAAP or local accounting principles.

Legal Recourse May be Limited or Nonexistent: the Social Business risk-capital investments will be sourced with Social Businesses that operate in countries with legal and regulatory regimes that may differ in material respects from legal and regulatory regimes in the United States, Western Europe and the rest of the developed world. In particular, the Fund may have more difficulty establishing and securing legal rights in respect of the Social Business risk-capital investments in the countries in which the Social Businesses operate than it would establishing and securing the rights in the United States and Western Europe. Accordingly, the Fund's recourse to legal and regulatory proceedings in such foreign countries, to establish or secure the Fund's rights in respect of one or more Social Business risk-capital investments, may be limited or nonexistent. In addition, in connection with the making of the Social Business risk-capital investments, the Fund may be subject to the jurisdiction of authorities in one or more such foreign countries. Any determination by such authorities of the Fund's rights in respect of one or more Social Business risk-capital investments may be irregular in procedure or substantively or may otherwise be materially prejudicial to the Fund or the Shareholders.

Risks Relating to the Fund

Reliance on Key Personnel: the successful investment and disposal of the Fund's assets will depend, in part, upon the skill of, and the investment recommendations made by, the Investment Manager. The Shareholders will not make any decisions with respect to the acquisition, disposition or other realisation of any investment any other decisions regarding the Fund's business and affairs. The past performance of the Investment Manager and its teams with respect to prior investments is not necessarily indicative of future results. There can be no assurance that the professionals with the AIFM the Investment Manager or the Investment Advisor will remain with the AIFM, the Investment Manager or the Investment Advisor throughout the life of the Fund. Loss of any key person could have a material adverse effect on the potential performance of the Fund.

Operational Risk: highly skilled resources in respective areas of operational expertise may be difficult to access, thus creating higher operational risks.

Lack of Diversity: the Fund is not subject to specific legal or regulatory risk diversification requirements, other than those specified herein. Therefore, the Fund is in principle authorized to make a limited number of investments and, as a consequence, the aggregate returns realized by the Shareholders may be substantially adversely affected by the unfavorable performance of even one investment. In addition, the Fund's assets may be concentrated in certain industries and segments of activity. Although the Investment Manager intends to build a portfolio of investments conveniently diversified geographically and by institution, the actual portfolio finally achieved may lack enough diversification which could result in the Fund's performance being vulnerable to business or economic conditions and other factors affecting particular companies or particular industries, which may adversely affect the return to Shareholders.

Lack of Liquidity of portfolio investments: the investments to be made by the Fund may be highly illiquid. The eventual liquidity of all investments will depend on the success of the realisation strategy proposed for each investment. Such strategy could be adversely affected by a variety of factors. There is a risk that the Fund may be unable to realise its investment objectives by sale or other disposition at attractive prices or at the appropriate times or in response to changing market conditions, or will otherwise be unable to complete a favorable exit strategy. Losses may be realised before gains on dispositions. The return of capital and the realisation of gains, if any, will generally occur only upon the partial or complete disposition of an investment. Prospective Shareholders should therefore be aware that they may be required to bear the financial risk of their investment for an undeterminable period of time.

Credit Risk: when a Fund is subject to the risks associated with debt financing, it is subject to the risks that available funds will be insufficient to meet required payments and the risk that existing indebtedness will not be refinanced or that the terms of such refinancing will not be as favorable as the terms of existing indebtedness.

Leverage: the Fund may employ directly or indirectly, leverage in connection with the portfolio investments and their operations. However, there can be no assurance that the portfolio investments will be able to obtain the necessary debt financing. The use of leverage involves financial risk and will increase the exposure of the Fund's investment returns to adverse economic factors such as rising interest rates, downturns in the economy or deterioration in the condition of the portfolio investments. There is a risk that available funds will be insufficient to meet required debt servicing payments and a risk that it will be not possible to refinance existing indebtedness, or that the terms of such refinancing will not be as favorable as the terms of existing indebtedness.

Risks on Disposition of Certain Investments: in connection with the disposition of an investment in a Portfolio Investment, the Fund may be required to make representations about the business and financial affairs of the Portfolio Investment typical of those made in connection with the sale of any business. It may also be required to indemnify the purchasers of such Portfolio Investment to the extent that any such representations prove to be inaccurate. These arrangements may result in contingent liabilities.

Changes of the Investment Policy and of the Fee Structure: the Board is authorized to change the investment policy of the Fund, as well as to change the fee structure. In such cases, prior notice of such contemplated change will be sent to Shareholders by registered e-mail and the Offering Document will be amended accordingly.

Portfolio Valuation Risks: prospective Shareholders should acknowledge that the portfolio of the Funds may be composed of assets of different natures in terms of *inter alia* sectors, geographies, financial statements formats, reference currencies, accounting principles, types and liquidity of securities, coherence and comprehensiveness of data. As a result, the valuation of the relevant portfolio investments and the production of the NAV calculation will be a complex process which might in certain circumstances require the AIFM to make certain assumptions in order to produce the desired output. The lack of an active public market for securities and debt instruments will make it more difficult and subjective to value investments of the Funds for the purposes of determining the NAV.

Early Termination: in the event of the early termination of the Fund, the AIFM would have to distribute to the Shareholders its *pro-rata* interest in the assets of the Fund. The Fund's investments would have to be sold by the AIFM or distributed to the Shareholders. It is possible that at the time of such sale certain investments held by the relevant Fund may be worth less than the initial cost of the investment, resulting in a loss to the Fund and to its Shareholders. Moreover, in the event a Fund terminates prior to the complete amortization of organizational expenses, any unamortized portion of such expenses will be accelerated and will be debited from (and thereby reduce) amounts otherwise available for distribution to Shareholders. The AIFM may also propose to the extraordinary general meeting to liquidate the Fund thus triggering, subject to the quorum and majority requirements necessary for the amendment of the Articles, the early termination of the Fund.

Control Person Liability: the Fund may have important interests in some portfolio investments. The exercise of such important interests in a Portfolio Investment may impose additional risks of liability for environmental damage, product defects, failure to supervise management, violation of governmental regulations (including securities laws) or other types of liability in which the limited liability generally characteristic of business ownership may be ignored. If these liabilities were to arise, the Fund might suffer a significant loss. In addition, the Fund's assets, including any investments made by the Fund and any capital held by the Fund, might be made available to satisfy liabilities and other obligations of the Fund. If the Fund becomes subject to liability, parties seeking to have the liability satisfied may have recourse to the Fund's assets in general rather than be limited to any particular asset, such as the investment giving rise to the liability.

Investments through Subsidiaries: depending on the possibilities, limits and restrictions that may be specified for the Fund, investments may be made in portfolio investments through subsidiaries under certain circumstances, including in order to minimize exposure to certain taxes, to facilitate future sales of portfolio investments, or to facilitate an initial offering of stock of the holding company on an international stock exchange. Therefore, the interposition of these subsidiaries entails additional risks which would not have been incurred if investments were made directly.

Co-Investments: co-investments made by the Fund are subject to the risk that the Fund will not have sole control of the assets and that the realisation of the investment may take longer than the realisation of an investment under the sole control of the Fund as the co-Shareholders in the investment will generally agree to an exit procedure requiring notification of the other co-Shareholders and possibly giving the other co-Shareholders a right of first refusal or a right to initiate a buy-sell procedure (i.e. one party specifying the terms upon which it is prepared to purchase the other party's or parties' participation in the investment and the non-initiating party or parties having the option of either buying the initiating party's participation, or selling its or their participation in the investment on the specified terms).

Suitability Standards: because of the risks involved, investment in the Fund is only suitable

for those persons who are able to bear the economic risk of the investment, understand the high degree of risk involved, believe that the investment is suitable based upon their investment objectives and financial needs, and have no need for liquidity of investment. Should any non-professional Shareholder invest in Shares of the Fund, it is advisable that only part of the sums which such a Shareholder intends for long term investment should be so invested.

Uncertainty of Financial Projections: the Fund has internally generated the financial projections of each fund asset forth in the relevant Fund's description, such as the target return. As a result of the relevant Fund's lack of operating experience, the limited operational history of the Social Business industry generally and the impossibility of predicting the future performance of Social Businesses, the Fund is unable to predict the revenues of each fund with any degree of certainty. The financial projections provided herein are based on many assumptions, including assumptions relating to future events and conditions. To the extent that future events and conditions differ from any one or more of these assumptions, the Fund's actual financial results may differ from any of their financial projections. Any such differences are likely to be material. Accordingly, a potential Shareholder should not rely on the accuracy of any financial projections in making an investment in the Fund.

Limited Repayment Sources for Certain Debt Instruments: with respect to certain debt instruments, distributions will be made to Shareholders only to the extent that Social Business risk-capital investments are serviced and repaid or can be sold for value. Although the Investment Manager will try to assess the debt repayment capacity of each Social Business in the due diligence process, the Investment Manager does not assume directly or indirectly any liability in respect thereof to the Shareholders. Accordingly, an investment in the Fund entails a high degree of risk and a Shareholder could suffer a substantial or full loss of his or her investment.

Limited Collateral or Other Security: the Social Business risk-capital investments comprised of debt investments may or may not be ranked equally in right of payment with all other unsecured debt of the Social Businesses and will most likely not be backed by any collateral, liens on assets or other guarantees or security. Further, in some jurisdictions unsecured indebtedness resulting from tax, labor or other similar claims have priority under law and this priority cannot be overcome. In some cases such Social Business risk-capital investments may consist of subordinated notes issued by Social Businesses which will specifically be ranked junior in the order of repayment among the liabilities of the enterprise.

The Social Business risk-capital investments comprised of equity investments will be absolutely junior; there is no obligation to "repay" them whatsoever, and the ability of the relevant Fund to realize a return or even simply to return its capital will be entirely dependent upon the success of such Fund in finding an opportunity to sell the equity Social Business risk-capital investments to another Shareholder. Such opportunities in the case of unlisted shares in any country could be rare, particularly in developing countries.

Partial Asset and Liability Mismatch as to Currency: while the Fund's strategy is to minimize currency risk by obtaining foreign exchange hedges when available or lending in US Dollars, Euro or GBP, the risk of mismatches still exist due to potential difficulty of matching the hedge terms precisely to the asset terms.

Mismatch as to Interest Rate: many of the Social Business risk-capital investments comprised of debt investments - especially those denominated in USD and/or EUR - will bear fixed rates of interest while many - especially those in local currencies - will bear floating rates of interest. The target return of each Fund has been described in the relevant

Fund's description on a floating rate basis, however there is little direct correlation between the rates of interest charged to the Social Businesses and the target return to Shareholders.

Swap Counterparty Risk: the Fund may engage in cross currency or interest rate swaps with international banks for the purpose of reducing currency or interest rate risks in its asset and liability structure or to reduce the overall risk of the Social Business risk-capital investments portfolio of any Fund. However, there is no assurance that such a swap counterparty, notwithstanding a requirement for a high grade credit rating, will not default on or otherwise fail to make the payment obligations to the relevant Fund that the Fund would rely on for the intended mitigation of risk. In addition, should any Fund fail to make scheduled payments to the swap counterparty, such counterparty would omit corresponding payments due to such Fund, may terminate the swap and may add payment obligations due to it from the relevant Fund to compensate the counterparty for losses due to the cancellation of the contract or otherwise stemming from the failure of the Fund to make scheduled payments.

In the event that any of the parties involved in a swap transaction, including the Fund, for the relevant Fund, fail to perform their obligations under the respective agreements to which they are a party, Shareholders may be adversely affected.

Risks of Using Deposit and Standby Letter of Credit to Provide Local Currency Funding to the Social Business Issuers: the Fund may take steps intended to reduce repayment risk to the overall Social Business risk-capital investment by agreeing to fund certain Social Business risk-capital investments indirectly by means of a deposit in USD or EUR placed with an international bank which would, in turn, issue a stand by letter of credit to a local bank in the country in which a Social Business issuer is based for the purpose of helping secure a local currency loan to the Social Business by the local bank. There can be no assurance that the international bank, despite meeting certain ratings requirements, would not fail, causing a loss to the relevant Fund of its deposit and there can be no reliance on deposit insurance provided by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation ("FDIC") or any other institution for any amount of the deposit which exceeds the applicable insured deposit limit. There also can be no assurance that the international bank will perform correctly in its administration of the standby letter of credit. Following a drawing under the stand by letter of credit, it is unlikely that the Social Business will meet its reimbursement obligations to the Fund on behalf of the Fund or it may not be permitted by governmental authorities or policies to do so.

In the event that any of the parties involved in a deposit and standby letter of credit transaction, including the Fund, fail to perform their obligations under the respective agreements to which they are a party, Shareholders may be adversely affected.

Risk of Purchasing Third Party Instruments: the Fund may purchase existing Social Business risk-capital investments in debt-like instruments from a third party. There is a risk that the authorities in the country in which the Social Business is based, or in the country where the third party is based, would impose tax or penalties which might or might not have been due should the Social Business risk-capital investment have been issued directly by the Fund.

Risk of Purchasing Financial Participations Originated by Third Parties: the Fund may purchase participations in Social Business risk-capital investments in debt-like instruments from a third party. In such circumstances, the Fund has no direct contractual relationship with the Social Business and may only enforce its right against the third party. Further, the presence of the third party as the intermediary with the Social Business leads inevitably to the assumption of credit risk and performance risk on the third party relating to its ability and

willingness to collect and make payments to the Fund for the relevant Fund, to enforce the Fund's rights and to ensure that the Fund for the relevant Fund may successfully collect its investment.

Fee Structure: potential Shareholders should be aware that the investment by the Fund in certain portfolio investments / portfolio investment schemes may result in a duplication of some costs and expenses which will be charged to the Fund, i.e. setting up, filing and domiciliation costs, subscription or redemptions fees, custodian bank fees, auditing and other related costs.

Limited Leverage: the Social Business risk-capital investments comprised of debt investments may not comprise the majority or a substantial amount, by aggregate value, of the Social Business's outstanding short-term or long-term indebtedness. Consequently, the Fund may have limited leverage over the Social Businesses to enforce the repayment and other terms of the Social Business Agreements in the event of the failure of any Social Business to make principal and interest payments on Social Business risk-capital investments.

Risks Related to Use of Advisors: in a minority of cases, the AIFM or the Board may engage competent (registered investment) advisor(s) to assist or entirely provide the evaluation, due diligence, negotiation and ongoing monitoring of certain investments to be made for the relevant Fund. While the AIFM will endeavor to ensure that all such advisor(s) would act in fashion and offer a quality of service compatible with its own, there is an inherent risk that an advisor may not provide the same quality of advice as the Investment Advisor or Investment Manager would itself.

Taxation: if withholding or deduction of any taxes from payments of principal, interest or capital gains in respect of the Social Business risk-capital investments is required by law in any jurisdiction, the Social Business issuer is not under any obligation to make any additional payments to the Shareholders in respect of such withholding or deduction.

Each Shareholder will assume and be solely responsible for all taxes of any jurisdiction or governmental or regulatory authority, including, without limitation, any state or local taxes or other like assessment or charges, that may be applicable to any payment to it in respect of its shares. The Board expects that the payment of dividends in respect of the shares will ordinarily not be subject to any withholding tax in Luxembourg.

Securities and Other Laws: the Shares have not been, nor will be, registered under the U.S. Securities Act, or any state or other U.S. or non-US. securities laws. The Fund will not be registered under the U.S. Investment Fund Act. The Board is not required to, and will not, register as an investment adviser under the U.S. Investment Advisers Act.

USA Patriot Act: The Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism (USA Patriot) Act of 2001 (the "**Patriot Act**") is intended to strengthen the ability of United States law enforcement officials to combat terrorism on a variety of fronts. The Patriot Act contains broad anti-money laundering and financial transparency requirements. Because the application of the Patriot Act to the activities of the Fund contemplated hereunder has to this point been limited or non-existent, the Fund cannot make any representation as to the potential impact, if any, of the enforcement of one or more provisions of the Patriot Act upon the activities contemplated hereunder or as to the scope of any resulting adverse impact on any Shareholder's investment in the Shares

Attention should be drawn to the fact that the Net Asset Value per Share can decrease

as well as increase. A Shareholder may not get back the amount he has invested. Changes in exchange rates may also cause the Net Asset Value per Share in the Shareholder's base currency to go up or down. No guarantee as to future performance of or future return from the Fund, can be given.

APPENDIX 3 - PRIVACY NOTICE

We first invite you to familiarise yourselves with the few following key players as we will extensively refer to them in this Privacy Notice:

- 1. Personal data is any information relating to a data subject.
- 2. A data subject is a living natural person identified or identifiable in relation to her/his personal data.
- 3. An investor is any person (natural or not) investing, soliciting or solicited to invest, in the Company.
- 4. A controller determines the purposes and means of personal data processing.
- 5. A processor processes personal data on behalf of, and upon instruction from the controller.

1. Categories of data subjects

Who are the data subjects in relation to whom we process personal data?

The majority of data subjects in relation to whom we process personal data fall into one or more of the three main categories of data subjects described in the table below ("you", "your" and more generally together the "data subjects").

Categories of data subjects	<u>Description</u>
Investing Persons	The Investing Persons category groups the investors who are natural persons, the natural persons (such as beneficial owners or family members) who are associated with investors, as well as the natural persons involved in entities (in particular intermediary companies, trusts or other vehicles) associated with investors.
Company Persons	The Company Persons category groups the natural persons who belong or may belong to the staff, team, governing body, committees or similar body of the Company; and/or who are (to be) remunerated by the Company in relation to their activities for the Company.
Other Persons	The Other Persons category groups the natural persons (other than the Investing or Company Persons) who, directly or within third-party entities, are involved in the Company's activities. These third-party entities include among others the Company's AIFM, as well as authorities or service providers (such as regulators, depositaries, administration agents, auditors or professional advisers) supervising, assisting and/or contributing otherwise to the Company's activities.

The above table uses terms such as "associated", "involved", "belong", "supervising", "assisting" and "contributing". As a natural person, you may be so associated, involved, belonging to, assisting and/or contributing in an unlimited number of private, public and/or professional capacities, including – without limitation – as employee or self-employed, client, proxy-holder, authorised signatory, representative, nominee, intermediary, board or committee member, trustee, settlor, agent, officer, delegate, consultant and/or adviser.

2. Categories of personal data

What are the categories of personal data that we process?

As a general rule we reserve the right to process any past, present or future personal data needed to attain the purposes described or referred to in this Privacy Notice. However, in the table below we have listed the main categories of personal data we process together with a few illustrations. Please note that these illustrations are not exhaustive and that certain illustrations may belong to one or more categories of personal data, whether or not we have a contractual relationship with any of them or the entity they represent or work for.

<u>Categories</u>	<u>In brief</u>	<u>Illustrations</u>
Identification data	This category groups the personal data used to identify you	Names, gender, place/date of birth, identification documentation (passport, ID cards), nationality, civil status, photos, tax identification numbers, login information, physical, vocal and digital signature and identifiers, etc.
Private data	This category groups the personal data related to your private environment	Private/residential physical and digital addresses (e.g. email, IP) and other contact data (e.g. telephone and fax numbers), websites, blogs and social networks, family-related information, centres of interest, contact history, etc.
Professional data	This category groups personal data related to your professional environment	Professional physical and digital addresses (e.g. email, IP) and other contact data (e.g. telephone and fax numbers), website, blogs and social networks, professional activities, occupation and organisation, status, position, grade and title, curriculum vitae, professional relationship (e.g. colleagues, assistants, staff, reporting lines,), contact history, etc.
Economic data	This category groups your personal data of a financial and economic nature	Amount, nature and source of salary, income and remuneration, properties, wealth and estate, current and historic placements and cash flows, transaction history, investment preferences and objectives, financial account details (including credit or debit cards), current and historic credit information, etc.
HR data	This category groups the personal data used for human resources management purpose	Experience, qualifications, education and training, assessment and valuation, identifiers (e.g. social security numbers, badges,) and use thereof, working schedules and presence (including remote working and travel history), professional and job history, biographies and curriculum vitae, etc.

The personal data that we process may consist of or result from any use of or activity on computer systems, network and website, and may take any form possible. Personal data that we process may then include all types of electronic support, pictures, images, videos, sounds and voice recordings (such as telephone or online conversation recordings).

We process identification data for all categories of natural persons described in Q&A 1

above. In addition, we mainly process private, professional and economic data of Investing Persons; we process all categories of data of Company Persons; and we mainly process professional data of Other Persons.

Please note that the above categories of personal data are without prejudice to all specific or general personal data you have provided or will provide us with from time to time.

The so-called "sensitive" personal data referred to in Q&A 3 below may also come in addition to or be part of the above categories of personal data.

3. Sensitive personal data

Do we process so-called "sensitive" personal data?

Preamble – "Sensitive" personal data refer to personal data revealing racial or ethnic origin, political opinions, religious or philosophical beliefs, or trade union membership, genetic data, biometric data for the purpose of uniquely identifying a natural person, and data concerning health or a natural person's sex life or sexual orientation, as well as personal data relating to criminal convictions and offences or related security measures. Sensitive personal data are sometimes referred to as "special category data" and "criminal offence data" targeted by Articles 9 and 10 of the general data protection regulation (EU) 2016/679 ("GDPR"), respectively.

We do happen to process such sensitive personal data. However, we do so in only a limited number of instances. We may notably process sensitive personal data (a) necessary for the purposes of carrying out your/our obligations or exercising your/our specific rights in the field of employment and social security and social protection law; (b) which you have manifestly made public; (c) necessary for reasons of substantial public interest; (d) under the control of an official authority; and/or (e) when authorised by applicable law providing appropriate safeguards for your rights and freedoms.

As a matter of illustration, we may process personal data revealing political opinions (which you have not necessarily manifestly made public) or relating to criminal convictions and offences when implementing our "know your customer" obligations. If you are a Company Person, we may also process personal data concerning your health, or personal data relating to criminal convictions and offences.

We may also fortuitously process sensitive personal data when willfully processing non-sensitive personal data. As a matter of illustration, although we neither require nor need personal data revealing racial or ethnic origin or religious beliefs, nor genetic or biometric data, this information is sometimes disclosed in the official identification documents (such as passport photo pages) we receive for the purpose of implementing our "know your customer" obligations. If you do not want us to process this information and also for the reasons described in Q&A 4 below, we therefore strongly suggest that you carefully black this type of data out in any document sent or drawn to our attention.

4. Unsolicited personal data

What is our responsibility in relation to the processing of "unsolicited" personal data?

Preamble - "Unsolicited" personal data basically refer to personal data which we have no

intention, nor interest in processing, mainly because these data are not needed to attain any of the purposes described or referred to in this Privacy Notice. These are personal data which we did not solicit, and which we technically process (e.g. store and/or transfer), sometimes quite fortuitously (as illustrated in Q&A 3 above), but for no specific purpose.

What is important for you to be aware of is that, in the absence of proved negligence on our part or unless otherwise so compelled by mandatory rules of law, we assume no obligation nor any liability for any damage suffered directly or indirectly by you or any third party as a result of such a technical processing, including in case of personal data breach.

In view of the foregoing, we strongly recommend that you exclusively provide personal data that are expressly required from you, and that you refrain from providing any unsolicited personal data or making it available.

5. Source of personal data

From whom or where do we collect or obtain your personal data?

We collect or obtain your personal data from various sources (and a combination thereof), and we reserve the right to opt at any time for any legally acceptable source. In practice, these sources may vary depending on the categories of natural persons described in Q&A 1 above.

Our first source of information is you. We collect your personal data each time we communicate with you. We collect your personal data either directly from you or via third parties representing us or you. In relation to Investing Persons in particular, third parties representing us may typically be our register and transfer agent, our AIFM, certain of our distributors, and other appointed intermediaries. Third parties representing you may include discretionary managers, lawyers and specific proxyholders.

We may also obtain your personal data from a variety of third parties who represent neither us nor you. In relation to Investing Persons in particular, these third parties may include certain of our service providers (such as the Depositary), certain distributors, your banker, social medias, subscription services and centralised investor database (whether or not they belong to the Company's group), as well as your or our advisers. If you are a Company Person and/or an Other Person in particular, these third parties will typically be the organisation you work for, which may well belong to the group to which we are affiliated.

Third parties from whom we may obtain your personal data may also be public authorities, bodies or services, including Luxembourg and foreign supervisory and tax authorities.

We may also obtain your personal data via any publicly accessible (free or paying) sources such as the internet, public registers (such as the Luxembourg Trade and Companies Register), and/or the press in general. In relation to Investing Persons in particular, we may obtain your personal data via special "know your customer" databases (such as World-Check $^{\text{TM}}$).

We collect or obtain your personal data from various means (and combinations thereof), and we reserve the right to opt at any time for any legally acceptable means. In the following paragraphs, we would like to draw your attention to a few of them.

In relation to Investing Persons in particular, the most obvious means of collection of your personal data is the subscription documentation, including that required to fulfil our "know

your customer" or tax transparency obligations (e.g. via self-certification forms). But, we also collect information via your transactional activity.

For all categories of natural persons, we may also obtain personal information via exchanges of correspondence (whether or not in digital form), via telephone conversations (whether or not they are recorded), via contractual or operational documentation, via participation at board or shareholding meetings, and/or in the course of a complaint or litigious procedure.

6. Types of processing

What types of processing do we perform on your personal data?

We perform and reserve the right to perform at any time any processing which the GDPR authorises us to perform on your personal data. The processing that we perform or may perform therefore includes any operations (or set of operations) on your personal data (or on sets of your personal data), whether by electronic or other means, such as collection, recording, organisation, structuring, storage, adaptation or alteration, retrieval, consultation, use, disclosure by transmission, transfer, dissemination or otherwise making available, alignment or combination, restriction, erasure or destruction.

In particular, we or our service providers acting as processors or controllers in their own right may be obliged or wish to record communications (including telephone or online conversations and e-mails). Recordings may be produced in court or other legal proceedings and permitted as evidence with the same value as written documents. The absence of recordings may not in any way be used against us. The purposes, lawful bases and retention periods in this respect are described in Appendix A and Appendix D respectively.

Please, also note that processing that we perform or may perform on your personal data may also consist in profiling and solely automated individual decision-making. We have specifically addressed this type of processing in Q&A 10 below.

7. Purposes and lawful bases of processing

For what purposes and on what lawful bases do we process your personal data?

We reserve the right to process your personal data for any specified, explicit and legitimate purposes we deem appropriate, provided such processing is based on one or more of the 6 possible lawful (or legal) bases authorised by the GDPR. These lawful bases are related to contract, compliance, vital interests, public interest, legitimate interests, and consent. These lawful bases are more fully described in Appendix A of this Privacy Notice.

We process your personal data for several purposes and on several lawful bases. These may vary depending on the category of data subjects (described in Q&A 1 above) to which you belong. In Appendix A, you will find tables listing the purposes of the processing (on the left-hand side column) and the corresponding lawful bases (on the right-hand side column). There is a table for all categories of data subjects, as well as a specific table for each category of data subjects.

You should be aware that any of the (initial) purposes listed in Appendix A or otherwise referred to in this Privacy Notice may change over time and lead to a new purpose. If the

new purpose is compatible with the initial purpose, we may continue the processing under the original lawful basis (unless this original lawful basis is your consent).

Finally, you should also be aware of the following regarding the lawful bases of our processing. When we process sensitive personal data or transfer personal data to third countries, we may do so on specific lawful bases which are more fully described in Q&A 3 and Q&A 9, respectively, and which come in addition to those otherwise described in this Q&A 7 and in Appendix A. Also, when we exceptionally base the processing of your personal data on your consent, you are entitled to withdraw your consent as more fully described in Q&A 15 below.

8. Recipients of personal data

Do we transmit your personal data to third-party recipients? If so, who are these recipients?

Preamble – In the context of this Privacy Notice we understand "transmission" (or derived terms thereof) of personal data to a party as including the disclosure, the accessibility or otherwise availability of these personal data to this party.

Yes, we also transmit your personal data to a series of recipients or categories of recipients, in particular, but not only, in relation to the processing of personal data belonging to Investing Persons. These include:

- all our service providers, whether they act as processors and/or controllers in their own rights (which may be the Company's AIFM, investment adviser, investment manager, depositary and paying agent, administrative agent, registrar and transfer agent, distributor and sub-distributors, auditor, legal, financial and other professional advisers, lawyers, consultants, as well as any existing or potential service provider of the Company; the recipients may also be any of the foregoing respective representatives, agents, delegates, affiliates, subcontractors and/or their successors and assigns (including information technology providers, cloud service providers, or external processing centres);
- entities belonging to the Company's group;
- our various counterparties (such as prime brokers and credit institutions);
- any targeted markets (regulated or not), investment funds and/or related entities in or through which we intend to invest (including without limitation their governing entities, respective general partner, management companies, managers, central administration, investment manager, depositary, and other service providers);
- any judicial, public, governmental, administrative, supervisory, regulatory or tax bodies or authorities; as well as
- the Investing Persons, the Company Persons, and the Other Persons.

You should also be aware that:

- more information about the foregoing recipients (including our processors) may be found in the Comany's constitutive and offering documentation;
- certain of the foregoing recipients (including our processors) may themselves transfer your personal data to other sub-recipients established or operating in and/or outside the European Economic Area. This may notably be the case in the context of exchange of information on an automatic basis with the competent authorities in the United States or other permitted jurisdictions as agreed in FATCA and CRS, at OECD and European levels, or equivalent Luxembourg legislation, as more specifically detailed in Q&A 17;
- each of the foregoing recipients (including our processors) and sub-recipients may also process your personal data as controllers in their own right, in particular but not

necessarily for compliance with laws and regulations applicable to them (such as those relating to "know your customer") and/or order of any competent jurisdiction, court, governmental, supervisory or regulatory bodies, including tax authorities, and may be established or operating in and/or outside of the European Economic Area. Certain of these controllers have requested us to provide you with their own privacy policy information. In this respect, please, kindly refer to Q&A 17;

 in the absence of proved negligence on our part or unless otherwise so compelled by mandatory rules of law, we bear no liability for any transmission of your personal data to any third party not authorised by us and, more generally, for any such unauthorised third party receiving knowledge of your personal data.

9. Transfer to third countries

Do you intend to transfer personal data to third countries or international organisations?

Preamble – In the context of this Privacy Notice we understand "transfer" (or derived terms thereof) of personal data to third countries or international organisations as including the disclosure, the accessibility or the otherwise availability of these personal data to or from third countries or international organisations.

Yes, we do and will transfer personal data to third countries. And by third countries, we mean countries which do not belong to the European Economic Area and which legislation does not necessarily ensure an adequate level of protection as regards the processing of personal data.

In Appendix B of this Privacy Notice, you will find a brief description of the available lawful bases for performing transfers of personal data to third countries, as well as a table listing the recipient countries or third-country recipients to which we transfer or may transfer personal data (left-hand side column) together with the corresponding specific lawful bases and, where applicable, additional information (right-hand side column). In this context, you should be aware that:

- a) Your personal data may be transferred to recipients (including processors and other controllers) which are located in third countries subject to an adequacy decision of the European Commission and/or on the basis of the so-called EU-U.S. Privacy Shield framework. In the table in Appendix B, each of these countries or recipients is referred to as an "adequate country" or an "adequate recipient", respectively;
- b) Your personal data may be transferred to recipients (including processors and other controllers) which may be located in third-countries which are not subject to an adequacy decision of the European Commission and whose legislation does not ensure an adequate level of protection as regards the processing of personal data. In this case, the transfer of your personal data may be based on one or more of the appropriate safeguards listed and briefly described in Appendix B. In the table in Appendix B, each of the relevant countries or recipient is referred to as a "safeguarded country" or a "safeguarded recipient", respectively, and earmarked with the relevant appropriate safeguard;
- c) In the absence of any adequacy decision or appropriate safeguard, your personal data may nevertheless be transferred to recipients (including processors and other controllers) located in third countries whose legislation does not ensure an adequate level of protection as regards the processing of personal data. In this case, a transfer or set of transfers of your personal data may be based on one or more of the derogations listed and briefly described in Appendix B. In the table in Appendix B, each of the relevant

- countries or recipient is referred to as a "derogatory country" or a "derogatory recipient", respectively, and earmarked with the relevant derogation;
- d) We may transfer your personal data to a third country in the event this is required by any judgment of a court or tribunal or any decision of an administrative authority, provided this takes place on the basis of an international agreement entered into between the European Union or another Member State and other jurisdictions worldwide.

In addition to the information provided in Appendix B, you should be aware that:

- you have the right to obtain a copy of, or access to, the appropriate safeguards which have been implemented for transferring your personal data to a safeguarded country or a safeguarded recipient by a request addressed to any contact point and by any means mentioned in Q&A 19 below:
- when the transfer of your personal data to third countries is based on your explicit consent, you are entitled to withdraw your consent as more fully described in Q&A 15 below;
- in the absence of proved negligence on our part or unless otherwise so compelled by mandatory rules of law, we bear no liability for any transfer of your personal data to any third country or third-country recipient not authorised by us and, more generally, for any such unauthorised third country or third-country recipient receiving knowledge of your personal data.

10. Profiling and solely automated decision-making

Are you subject to profiling and/or solely automated (individual) decision-making?

Preamble – "Profiling" is an automated processing of your personal data to evaluate personal aspects about you in order to produce your corresponding profile. A "solely automated decision" is an individual decision based solely on automated processing (including profiling), hence without human involvement.

You may be subject to profiling and/or to a solely automated decision. In some instances, you may even be subject to a so-called "significant effect solely automated decision" which is a solely automated decision (including profiling) producing legal effects concerning you or similarly significantly affecting you.

As a matter of illustration, we perform or plan to perform the types of profiling and/or solely automated decision-making which are listed in the table attached as Appendix C of this Privacy Notice. Where applicable, we indicate (and, where appropriate, further describe) the processing which in our opinion leads to significant effect solely automated decisions.

There are a few important rights that you specifically have in relation to profiling and significant effect solely automated decisions. These rights are listed below. You may exercise these rights upon notice to the contact point mentioned in Q&A 19 below:

As indicated in Q&A 13 below, you have the right to object, on grounds relating to your particular situation, to profiling which is based on your consent or on our interests;

As also indicated in Q&A 13 below, you have the unconditional right to object to profiling related to direct marketing:

In relation to significant effect solely automated decisions (other than those authorised by applicable law), you have the right to obtain a human intervention on our part, to express your point of view and to contest this solely automated decision.

11. Retention period

For how long will we store your personal data?

Without prejudice to what follows, as a matter of general principle, we take care that your personal data is not held for longer than necessary with regard to the purposes for which they are or have been processed.

We hold personal data of Investing Persons at least until the concerned investor ceases to be an investor. We then hold these personal data for a subsequent period of 10 years where necessary to comply with applicable laws and regulations, and/or to establish, exercise or defend actual or potential legal claims.

Longer or shorter retention periods may apply where required by applicable laws and regulations, or as a result of applicable statutes of limitation. Some of these law and regulations are listed in the table of Appendix D to this Privacy Notice.

12. Data subject Rights

What are your rights in relation to our processing of your personal data?

In addition to your right of information as well as to rights otherwise described in this Privacy Notice or provided for in the GDPR, the available rights in relation to our processing of your personal data are as listed and briefly described below.

The relevant legal provisions of the GDPR describing these rights may in our opinion be read and understood by persons who are not personal data protection professionals. For each of the rights listed below, we have therefore mentioned the applicable key provisions which we invite you to consult for further information.

Under the limits set out by the GDPR:

- Right of access (Art. 15 of the GDPR) You have the right to receive confirmation that your data are being processed by us (or not), to access your personal data, and to receive supplementary information (however, largely corresponding to that provided in this Privacy Notice).
- Right to rectification (Art. 16 and 19 of the GDPR) If your personal data are inaccurate
 or incomplete, you have the right to obtain assurance from us that they will be rectified
 without undue delay.
- Right to erasure (Art. 17 and 19 of the GDPR) The right of erasure is also known as the
 "right to be forgotten". The broad principle underpinning this right is to enable you to
 request us to delete or remove your personal data where there is no compelling reason
 for our continued processing thereof.
- Right to restriction (Art. 18 and 19 of the GDPR) This right allows you to 'block' or suppress processing of your personal data. We may still store your data, but may not process them. We can retain just enough information about you to ensure that the restriction is respected in future.
- Right to data portability (Art. 20 of the GDPR) This right allows you to obtain and reuse
 the personal data you have provided us with for your own purposes across different
 services. It allows you to move, copy or transfer your personal data easily from one IT
 environment to another.
- Right to complain to a supervisory authority (Art. 77 of the GDPR) If you consider that
 our processing of personal data relating to you infringes the GDPR, you have the right to
 lodge a complaint with a supervisory authority, in particular in your EU Member State of
 habitual residence, place of work or place of the alleged infringement.

You may exercise any of the above rights (other than the right to complain to a supervisory authority) via any contact point and by any means mentioned in Q&A 19 below.

There is a last general and important point we wish to draw your attention to. Your rights under the GDPR (including those listed above) are not "absolute" or unconditional. Your rights may then be limited to certain cases or circumstances, conditioned and/or affected by various elements such as the lawful basis of our processing.

13. Right to object

Do you have the right to object to our processing of your personal data?

Yes, Article 21 of the GDPR gives you a right to object, but this right is limited and depends on the purpose or lawful basis of our processing:

- Firstly, you have the right to object at any time, on grounds relating to your particular situation, to processing of personal data, including profiling, concerning you which is based on our legitimate interests or on the performance of a task carried out in the public interest or in the exercise of any official authority that we would be vested in. In this case, we shall no longer process your personal data unless we demonstrate compelling legitimate grounds for the processing which override your interests, rights and freedoms or for the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claims.
- Secondly, where your personal data are processed for direct marketing purposes, you have the unconditional right to object at any time to the processing of personal data concerning you for such marketing, which includes profiling to the extent that it is related to such direct marketing.
- Finally, you have the right to object, on grounds relating to your particular situation, to the processing of your personal data for scientific or historical research purposes or statistical purposes, unless the processing is necessary for the performance of a task carried out for reasons of public interest.

You may exercise your right to object via any contact point and by any means mentioned in Q&A 19 below.

14. Refusal to provide personal data

Can you refuse to provide your personal data? If so, what are the consequences?

There are certain cases where the provision of your personal data results from a legal or contractual obligation applicable to you and/or to us, or where the provision of your personal data is necessary for us to enter into, continue and/or implement a professional relationship and/or contract, and/or otherwise deal with you.

As a general rule, failure to provide certain requested personal data may result in the impossibility to communicate (or to communicate safely) with you and/or to fulfil certain of our duties, obligations and services.

As an Investing Person in particular, failure to provide certain requested personal data may result in the impossibility for you or the investor to invest or maintain an investment in the Company. It may also result in incorrect or double reporting.

As a Company Person, failure to provide certain requested personal data may result in the impossibility for us to give you or maintain a position within our organisation.

Please note that we may from time to time and as the case may be on a case-by-case basis indicate whether or not requesting and/or providing this information is mandatory for us and/or for you, respectively, and/or the reasons for which this is mandatory. Where necessary, we may also indicate on such occasions the consequences for your refusal to provide the requested information.

15. Withdrawal of consent

Can you withdraw the consent given for processing your personal data, and if so, how?

Yes, when we base the processing of your personal data on your consent, you have the right to withdraw your consent at any time, yet without affecting the lawfulness of all processing based on your consent before its withdrawal.

You must be aware, however, that we reserve the right to continue the processing for which you have withdrawn your consent if there is another lawful basis to this processing.

Your decision to withdraw your consent may be notified to any contact point and by any means mentioned in Q&A 19 below.

16. Further processing

Do we intend to process your personal data for a purpose other than that for which they were collected or obtained?

Although we have no intention to do that at the date of issuance of this Privacy Notice, we reserve the right to further process your personal data for a purpose other than that for which they were collected or obtained. If such were the case and prior to that further processing, we would provide you with information on that other purpose and with any relevant further information required by law which is not already contained in this Privacy Notice.

17. Other information

Is there other information we deem appropriate to provide you with in the context of this Privacy Notice?

Yes, we believe that the following additional information might be of interest to you.

Data protection officer

The data protection officer is governed by specific provisions of the GDPR (Articles 37 to 39), but is not defined in the GDPR. It may be described as the person appointed by an organisation to serve as its personal data protection guardian.

For your information, we have appointed a data protection officer whose contact details are as follows: Mrs Emmanuelle Ressmann (eressmann@pictet.com), 15 A Avenue J.F. Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg.

Professional secrecy and confidentiality waiver
 Any consent that you may give or may from time to time be requested to give in order to

waive the professional secrecy or confidentiality duty to which we are subject pursuant to laws and regulations applicable to us is distinct from, and may not be construed as, any consent that you might give in the context of the GDPR.

FATCA, CRS and other tax identification legislation to prevent tax evasion and fraud To comply with "know your customer" and tax related laws and regulations such as FATCA and CRS at OECD and European levels or equivalent Luxembourg legislation, we are and our service providers may be obliged to collect and, where appropriate, report certain information in relation to you and your investments in the Company (including but not limited to name and address, date of birth, U.S. tax identification number (TIN), account number, balance on account, the "Tax Data") to the Luxembourg tax authorities (Administration des contributions directes) which will exchange this information (including personal data, financial data and Tax Data) on an automatic basis with the competent authorities in the United States or other permitted jurisdictions (including the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (IRS) or other US competent authority and foreign tax authorities located outside the European Economic Area) for the purposes provided for in FATCA and CRS at OECD and European levels or equivalent Luxembourg legislation.

In this context, it is mandatory to answer questions and requests with respect to the data subjects' identification and investment held in the Company. We reserve the right to reject any application for investment if the required information and/or documentation are not provided or the applicable requirements not complied with. Investors acknowledge that failure to provide the relevant information in the course of their relationship with the Company may result in incorrect or double reporting, prevent them from acquiring or maintaining their investment in the Company and may be reported to the relevant Luxembourg authorities.

Update of this Privacy Notice and additional information

You should first be aware that we reserve the right to amend or modify this Privacy Policy at any time and for any reason, notably in response to changes in applicable data protection and privacy legislation.

Any further update of this Privacy Notice as well as any additional information relating to our processing of personal data is accessible upon request to the contact point mentioned in Q&A 19, below. If there are any significant changes, we make these clear through any other means of contact such as email.

Additional information relating to our processing of your personal data and further update of this Privacy Notice may also be found in the constitutive and offering documentation of the Company, our contractual arrangements, or provided or made available, on an ongoing basis, through additional documentation (such as contract notes or specific notice and reports, whether periodic or not) and/or through any other communications channels, including electronic communication means, such as electronic mail, internet/intranet websites, portals or platform, as deemed appropriate to allow us to comply with our obligations of information according to the GDPR.

All the foregoing additional information and updates are deemed to be inserted by reference in and, where applicable, amend or replace, this Privacy Notice.

(E) What we expect from you – to keep your personal data updated It is important that the personal data we have about you are correct. We ask you to inform us in writing in a timely manner of any change to the information which you provide us, so that we can update them during our entire relationship.

18. Non-exhaustive information

Is this Privacy Notice exhaustive of all information pertaining to the processing of your personal data?

- No. Although this Privacy Notice claims to be exhaustive in relation to the information that
 we must convey to data subjects pursuant to the GDPR, it does not claim to be exhaustive
 of all information pertaining to the entire processing we perform as controller.
- In relation to personal data that we did not obtain directly from you, our duty to inform you does not apply insofar as:
- you may already have the information;
- the provision of certain information may prove impossible or would involve a disproportionate effort, or is likely to render impossible or seriously impair the achievement of the objectives of certain processing;
- obtaining or disclosure is expressly laid down by Union or Member State law to which we are subject;
- where the personal data must remain confidential subject to an obligation of professional secrecy regulated by EU or Member State law, including a statutory obligation of secrecy.

19. Contact Point

What are our contact details and how can you contact us?

You may contact us for any request, notice or other reasons via:

- Telephone by dialing number +352 467 171-1 (telephone conversation will be recorded)
- Fig. Email sent to europe-data-protection@pictet.com
- Letter sent to the Company's registered address (as mentioned in the main part of the offering document) and for the attention of Pictet Group Data Protection Officer

When you contact us, please, kindly provide your complete identification information, and state as clearly and completely as possible why you are contacting us and what you expect from us. Please kindly note that before we are able to revert to you or implement your request, you may be required to provide further identification details, information or clarification. You may also be required to fill out specific forms. All this may be needed for adequately addressing your solicitation, as well as protecting both your and our interests.

List of Appendices and Schedules

Appendix A – Purposes and legal basis of the processing

Appendix B – Transfers to third countries

Appendix C – Specific retention periods

Appendix D - Categories of recipients of personal data

APPENDIX A

Purposes and legal basis of the processing

The authorised lawful bases under the GDPR

Our processing of your personal data shall be lawful only if and to the extent that at least one of the following applies:

- 1) Contract = our processing is necessary for the performance of a contract to which you are a party or in order to take steps at your request prior to entering into a contract
- 2) Compliance = our processing is necessary for compliance with a legal obligation to which we are subject
- 3) Public interest = our processing is necessary for the performance of a task carried out in the public interest or in the exercise of official authority vested in us
- 4) Legitimate interests = our processing is necessary for the purposes of the legitimate interests pursued by us or by a third party, except where such interests are overridden by your interests or fundamental rights and freedoms which require protection of personal data
- 5) Vital interests = our processing is necessary in order to protect your vital interests or those of another natural person.

Our processing of your personal data for one or more specific purposes shall also be lawful if you have given your consent to this processing for this or these specific purposes.

We process personal data of all categories of persons		
for	based on	
general and global purpose of communication, which involves each respective identification and the exchange of information and documents among relevant parties	compliance, contract, legitimate interests of all parties concerned to ensure the identity of her/his/its intended correspondent	
complying with the general prudential duties imposed by laws and regulations applicable to us; and which may involve acting honestly, with due skill, care and diligence and fairly in conducting the Company's activities, acting in and promoting the best interests of the investors and the integrity of the market, and managing and preventing conflicts of interests	compliance	
reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities pursuant to applicable laws and regulations	compliance (when acting pursuant to EU law or the Member State law applicable to us), our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to avoid being in breach of applicable regulatory and legal obligations (otherwise)	
complying with, and providing (or causing the provision of) the services contemplated, in the Company's constitutive and offering documentation, as well as regulatory compliance monitoring and managing risks (including those related to personal data and their processing)	compliance, contract	
general, specific and/or periodic reporting and or providing of information to investors and other stakeholders of the Company (including certain		

counterparties of the Company)		
processing and verifying instructions received and transactions, as well as record-keeping as proof of such an instruction or transaction or related communication in the event of a disagreement	compliance, contract, our legitimate interests and that of the Company' group to organise the defence and protection of our/their interests, enforce	
conducting and handling enquiries, escalation, complaints, disputes, litigation and audits of all nature (including in relation to security incidents and/or data breach), all at any stage and level	our/their rights, and/or as the case may be help maintain service quality and train staff to deal with complaints and disputes	
complying with any of the contractual obligations, duties and liabilities agreed upon with any third party with whom we are dealing in the context of the Company's activities	our legitimate interests to avoid being in breach of a contract to which we are party	
seeking professional advice, including legal, accounting, and other advice	our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to legitimate interests to act in accordance with the laws and regulations and/or with due skill, care and diligence	
In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Investing Persons		
for	based on	
assessing potential and existing investors and	compliance, contract, our legitimate interests and that of the other investors	

Persons		
for	based on	
assessing potential and existing investors and checking their eligibility, which includes verifying the information received, conducting credit and financial due diligence, and monitoring investors' solvency, liquidity risks and cash flows	compliance, contract, our legitimate interests and that of the other investors to ensure investors' solvency, prevent adverse liquidity risk materialisation and facilitate the Company's investments (including related financings)	
 general holding, maintenance, management and administration of: the Company's registers and, where applicable, capital or similar accounts each investor's position in the register and, where applicable each investor's capital or similar account in the context of the foregoing and among other things: processing issues, subscriptions, redemptions, conversion, similar corporate events, and related operations making capital calls and drawdowns allocating and distributing income and liquidation proceeds, including handling and recording of orders, paying agency services and settlement billing, accounting, record-keeping and valuation, including producing and issuing all reporting (including financial and other periodic reporting) performing domiciliation and corporate trust function, including convening, holding and 	compliance, contract	
handling meetings of investors complying with all tax-related obligations applicable to	compliance, public interests (when	

acting pursuant to EU law or the Member State law applicable to us) corporating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly complying with all "know your customer" obligations (including anti-money laundering and counter terrorism checks and assimilated checks such as tracking persons subject to economic and trade sanctions, e.g.), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly record keeping as proof of transactions or related communications in the event of a disagreement, processing and verification of instructions, investigation and fraud prevention purposes, enforce or defend our or others interests or rights in compliance with any legal obligation to which we or they are subject to and quality, business analysis, training and related purposes to improve our business relationship with you helping to detect, prevent, investigate, and prosecute fraud, third-party malfeasance and/or other criminal activity (including bribery and corruption), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly preventing late trading and market timing assessing and evaluation of the existing investors are processing relationship with the investors in general activity (including conducting market research and analysis marketing the Company to new and existing investors are suitable above, we process personal data of company. marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing the Company to new and existing investors to marketing the company to new and existing investors to access the Company. marketing the Company to new and existing investors to access the Company. marketing the Company to new and existing investors to access the Company. marketing the Company to new and existing investors to access the Company. marketing the Company to new and exis			
including anti-money laundering and counter terrorism checks and assimilated checks such as tracking persons subject to economic and trade sanctions, e.g.), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly record keeping as proof of transactions or related communications in the event of a disagreement, processing and verification of instructions, investigation and fraud prevention purposes, enforce or defend our or others interests or rights in compliance with any legal obligation to which we or they are subject to and quality, business analysis, training and related purposes to improve our business relationship with you helping to detect, prevent, investigate, and prosecute fraud, third-party malfeasance and/or other criminal activity (including bribery and corruption), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly preventing late trading and market timing assessing and evaluation of the existing investors base and composition, including conducting market research and analysis processing relationship with the investors in general marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing the Company to new and existing investors the company to reventing and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities are recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities are recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities are recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities are recruiting and a	FATCA and/or CRS), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly	Member State law applicable to us) our legitimate interests and that of the	
communications in the event of a disagreement, processing and verification of instructions, investigation and fraud prevention purposes, enforce or defend our or others interests or rights in compliance with any legal obligation to which we or they are subject to and quality, business analysis, training and related purposes to improve our business relationship with you helping to detect, prevent, investigate, and prosecute fraud, third-party malfeasance and/or other criminal activity (including bribery and corruption), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly preventing late trading and market timing assessing and evaluation of the existing investors base and composition, including conducting market research and analysis processing relationship with the investors in general marketing the Company to new and existing investors and the other investors to improve quality business and training, and implement product development and distribution policy and strategy contract, our legitimate interests to promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the Company marketing the Company to new and existing investors contract, our legitimate interests to promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the Company compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Company's group to comply with contractual obligations compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply wi	(including anti-money laundering and counter terrorism checks and assimilated checks such as tracking persons subject to economic and trade sanctions, e.g.), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other	breach of applicable regulatory and	
fraud, third-party malfeasance and/or other criminal activity (including bribery and corruption), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and regulatory bodies, and/or other authorities accordingly preventing late trading and market timing assessing and evaluation of the existing investors base and composition, including conducting market research and analysis processing relationship with the investors in general marketing the Company to new and existing investors contract, our legitimate interests to promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the Company compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Company Persons for based on compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources performing the obligations, duties and liabilities set out in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements	communications in the event of a disagreement, processing and verification of instructions, investigation and fraud prevention purposes, enforce or defend our or others interests or rights in compliance with any legal obligation to which we or they are subject to and quality, business analysis, training and related purposes to improve our business		
assessing and evaluation of the existing investors base and composition, including conducting market research and analysis processing relationship with the investors in general processing relationship with the investors in general marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing fair treatment of investors maddition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Company Persons for recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities performing the obligations, duties and liabilities set out in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements our legitimate interests and that of third parties such as the Company's group and the other investors to improve quality business and training, and implement product development and distribution policy and strategy contract, our legitimate interests to promote investors to access the Company compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations based on compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract contra	fraud, third-party malfeasance and/or other criminal activity (including bribery and corruption), and reporting to and/or cooperating with supervisory and		
base and composition, including conducting market research and analysis processing relationship with the investors in general processing relationship with the investors in general marketing the Company to new and existing investors are ensuring fair treatment of investors In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Company Persons for recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities parties such as the Company's group and the other investors to improve quality business and training, and implement product development and distribution policy and strategy contract, our legitimate interests to promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the Company compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations for based on compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract contract, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract	preventing late trading and market timing	compliance	
marketing the Company to new and existing investors marketing fair treatment of investors In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Company Persons Tecruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities performing the obligations, duties and liabilities set out in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements implement product development and distribution policy and strategy contract, our legitimate interests to promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the Company compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract contract	base and composition, including conducting market	parties such as the Company's group and the other investors to improve	
marketing the Company to new and existing investors promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the Company compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Company Persons for based on recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract contract contract	processing relationship with the investors in general	implement product development and	
ensuring fair treatment of investors In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Company Persons for recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities performing the obligations, duties and liabilities set out in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations that of the Company's group to comply with contractual obligations compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract	marketing the Company to new and existing investors	promote investment in the Company, and that of investors to access the	
Tecruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities performing the obligations, duties and liabilities set out in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements based on compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract contract	ensuring fair treatment of investors	that of the Company's group to comply	
recruiting and acquiring human resources, as well as implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities performing the obligations, duties and liabilities set out in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract			
implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the Company's activities that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources performing the obligations, duties and liabilities set out in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant human resources contract	for	based on	
in our employment, self-employed and other mandates contractual arrangements	implementing all related procedures, that are necessary for the proper performance of the	that of the Company's group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of	
complying with our obligations under labour law in compliance	in our employment, self-employed and other mandates	contract	
-	complying with our obligations under labour law in	compliance	

general (including social security, tax and social protection laws), and exercising our or your rights in this field		
managing human resources in general, including organisation of work and planning, as well as Management of access to premises and working time	contract, compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to ensure efficient working environment, as well as internal security	
the administration of personal human resources files, including managing working time, leave, training and formation, accounting, payment of salaries and expenses, appraisal, and career planning	contract, compliance	
safety at work including managing accidents at work	compliance, contract, vital interest	
managing corporate information technology resources put at disposal for professional use (including mobile devices) and monitoring of all correspondence sent and received using these resources	Vital interest, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group to protect business information and have access to key information relevant to our activities	
assessing, recruiting, and handling the administration of, and the prudential requirements related to, board and committee members as well as self-employed team members	compliance, contract, our legitimate interests and that of the Company' group to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of relevant members	
performing domiciliation and corporate trust function, including convening, holding and handling board and committee meetings	compliance, contract	
inviting you to events and presentations organised by the Company's group and/or associated parties	our Legitimate interests and that of third parties such as the Company's group and/or associated parties to promote and/or improve our activities, image and/or collaboration	
whistleblowing management	compliance, our legitimate interests and that of the Company's group of being informed of internal wrongdoings	
preventing inside trading and related illegal trading activities	compliance	
In addition to what is provided for in the first table above, we process personal data of Other Persons		
for	based on	
assessing and hiring service providers, as well as effectively supervising delegated or otherwise outsourced services and activities	compliance, our legitimate interests and that of third parties such as the investors to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of human resources and management team in services providers	
managing our relationship with service providers (including their remuneration)	compliance, contract	
inviting you to events and presentations organised by the Company's group	our legitimate interests and that of third parties such as the Company's group to promote and/or improve our activities, image and/or collaboration	

performing due diligence of target investments	compliance, our legitimate interests and that of third parties such as the investors to ensure adequacy, quality and trustworthiness of governance and management of target entities
--	--

APPENDIX B

Transfers to third-countries

Appropriate safeguards

As indicated in Q&A 9, we only consider the following appropriate safeguards when your personal data are to be transferred to a recipient located in a third country which is not subject to an adequacy decision. These appropriate safeguards may be provided for by:

- 1) BCR = binding corporate rules
- 2) EU contractual clauses = standard data protection clauses adopted by the European Commission
- 3) National contractual clauses = standard data protection clauses adopted by a supervisory authority and approved by the European Commission
- 4) Private contractual clauses = contractual clauses between us and the controller, processor or the recipient of the personal data in the third country (subject to authorisation by competent supervisory authority)
- 5) Code of Conduct = an approved code of conduct with binding and enforceable commitments of the controller or processor in the third country to apply the appropriate safeguards, including as regards your rights
- 6) Certification = an approved certification mechanism together with binding and enforceable commitments of the controller or processor in the third country to apply the appropriate safeguards, including as regards your rights

Appropriate safeguards may also be provided for by a legally binding and enforceable instrument between public authorities or bodies, and (subject to authorisation by competent supervisory authority) by provisions to be inserted into administrative arrangements between public authorities or bodies which include enforceable and effective data subject rights.

Derogations

As indicated in Q&A 9, we only consider the following derogations when we have to make a transfer or a set of transfers of your personal data to a recipient located in a third country which is not subject to an adequacy decision and where there is no appropriate safeguard. Such a transfer or a set of transfers may take place only on one of the following derogatory conditions:

- 1) Consent = you have explicitly consented to the proposed transfer, after having been informed of the possible risks of such transfers due to the absence of an adequacy decision and appropriate safeguards;
- 2) Contract with you = the transfer is necessary for the performance of a contract between you and us or the implementation of pre-contractual measures taken at your request;
- Contract in your interest = the transfer is necessary for the conclusion or performance of a contract concluded in your interest between us and another natural or legal person;
- 4) Public interest = the transfer is necessary for important reasons of public interest;
- 5) Legal claim = the transfer is necessary for the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claims;
- 6) Vital interests = the transfer is necessary in order to protect your vital interests or those of other persons, where the relevant person is physically or legally incapable of giving consent;
- 7) Public register = the transfer is made from a register which according to EU or Member State law is intended to provide information to the public and which is open to consultation either by the public in general or by any person who can demonstrate a legitimate interest, but only to the extent that the conditions laid down by Union or Member State law for consultation are fulfilled in the particular case;
- 8) Compelling interests = where necessary and under specific conditions for the purposes of compelling legitimate interests pursued by us.

We may transfer personal data to	as it is or they are
Andorra, Argentina, Canada, Faeroe Islands, Guernsey, Isle of Man, Israel, Jersey, New Zealand, Switzerland, United States of America and Uruguay	adequate countries
Entities and companies affiliated with the Company's group	adequate recipients
Service providers of the Company	Safeguarded recipients

APPENDIX C

Specific retention periods

Without prejudice and subject to retention periods that are imposed by applicable laws, regulations and court orders, the following retention periods should apply to personal data.

Relevant data, laws and regulations	Retention period
Personal data processed for the purpose of the administration and payment of salaries (of any nature)	3 years starting from the termination of the employment contract
Personal data processed for the purpose of recruitment	2 years starting from the termination of the employment contract
Personal data processed for the purpose of evaluation and career planning	3 years starting from the termination of the employment contract
Personal data processed for the purpose of monitoring of information technology resources made available for professional use, including mobile devices	6 months on a rolling basis during employment and for 6 months starting from the termination of the employment contract, unless monitoring resulted in finding evidence or suspicions of irregularities or misuse of our information technology resources
Personal data related to health	May be kept after termination of employment contract where necessary, for the appropriate duration, notably with regard to the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claim(s) or in the case of control performed by the labour inspectorate
Data related to accounting and corporate documentation	10 years starting from the end of the financial year concerned
Customer identification and transaction	5 or 10 years starting from termination of relationship with customers or from execution of the transaction (for AML purposes where applicable)
Recordings of communications	10 years starting from the date of the recording

APPENDIX D

Categories of recipients of personal data

Service Provider / Activity	Industry/sector	Location
Alternative investment manager	Asset management servicing	Luxembourg
Investment managers	Asset management servicing	Luxembourg, Spain
Depositary and paying agent	Asset management servicing	Luxembourg
Administrative agent	Asset management servicing	Luxembourg
Registrar and transfer agent	Asset management servicing	Luxembourg
Domiciliation agent	Domiciliation, accounting and corporate services	Luxembourg
Distributor, sub-distributors, placement agents	Asset management servicing, financial and insurance services	Spain, United Kingdom
Auditor	Audit	Luxembourg
Legal, financial and other professional advisers, lawyers, consultants	Professional services	Luxembourg
Information technology providers, cloud service providers, or external processing centers	Information technology services	Luxembourg
Credit institutions	Financial services	Luxembourg
Target investments	According to target	According to target